

CED is a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization that has for 60 years worked with the business and academic communities to address the critical economic and social issues facing American society

PROMOTING U.S. ECONOMIC GROWTH AND SECURITY THROUGH EXPANDING WORLD TRADE

A CALL FOR BOLD AMERICAN LEADERSHIP

Committee for Economic Development

261 Madison Avenue, 25th Floor New York, NY 10016 Phone: (212) 688-2063

2000 L Street, NW, Suite 700 Washington, D.C. 20036 Phone: (202) 296-5860

www.ced.org

A Policy Statement by the Research and Policy Committee of the Committee for Economic Development

September 2003

Promoting U.S. economic growth and security through expanding world trade: a call for bold American leadership / a policy statement by the Research and Policy Committee of the Committee for Economic Development.
ISBN 0-87186-175-5
Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data can be found at the Library of Congress.
First printing: 2003 Printed in the United States of America
COMMITTEE FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 261 Madison Avenue, 25 th Floor, New York, N.Y. 10016 (212) 688-2063
2000 L Street, N.W., Suite 700, Washington, D.C. 20036 (202) 296-5860
www.ced.org

CONTENTS	
RESPONSIBILITY FOR CED STATEMENTS ON NATIONAL POLICY	iv
PURPOSE OF THIS STATEMENT	viii
SUMMARY, FINDINGS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS	1
The Global Economy Needs U.S. Leadership	2
WHAT'S AT STAKE IN THE DOHA ROUND?	3
MAJOR TRADE ISSUES IN THE DOHA ROUND	4
Reforming Agriculture and Expanding Market Access	4
Eliminating Tariffs and Non-Tariff Barriers in Manufacturing	6
Lowering Barriers and Expanding Trade in Services	7
Maintaining an Open Trading System	7
DOMESTIC ADJUSTMENT	8
CONCLUSION	9
ENDNOTES	10
APPENDIX 1: PUBLIC STATEMENTS ON TRADE ISSUES	11
APPENDIX 2: THE DOHA DECLARATION'S WORK PROGRAM	27
OBJECTIVES OF THE COMMITTEE FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT	28

RESPONSIBILITY FOR CED STATEMENTS ON NATIONAL POLICY

The Committee for Economic Development is an independent research and policy organization of some 250 business leaders and educators. CED is non-profit, non-partisan, and non-political. Its purpose is to propose policies that bring about steady economic growth at high employment and reasonably stable prices, increased productivity and living standards, greater and more equal opportunity for every citizen, and an improved quality of life for all.

All CED policy recommendations must have the approval of trustees on the Research and Policy Committee. This committee is directed under the bylaws, which emphasize that "all research is to be thoroughly objective in character, and the approach in each instance is to be from the standpoint of the general welfare and not from that of any special political or economic group." The committee is aided by a Research Advisory Board of leading social scientists and by a small permanent professional staff.

The Research and Policy Committee does not attempt to pass judgment on any pending specific

legislative proposals; its purpose is to urge careful consideration of the objectives set forth in this statement and of the best means of accomplishing those objectives.

Each statement is preceded by extensive discussions, meetings, and exchange of memoranda. The research is undertaken by a subcommittee, assisted by advisors chosen for their competence in the field under study.

The full Research and Policy Committee participates in the drafting of recommendations. Likewise, the trustees on the drafting subcommittee vote to approve or disapprove a policy statement, and they share with the Research and Policy Committee the privilege of submitting individual comments for publication.

The recommendations presented herein are those of the trustee members of the Research and Policy Committee and the responsible subcommittee. They are not necessarily endorsed by other trustees or by non-trustee subcommittee members, advisors, contributors, staff members, or others associated with CED.

RESEARCH AND POLICY COMMITTEE

Co-Chairmen

PATRICK W. GROSS Chairman, The Lovell Group Founder and Senior Advisor, AMS

BRUCE K. MACLAURY President Emeritus The Brookings Institution

Vice Chairmen

IAN ARNOF Retired Chairman Bank One, Louisiana, N.A.

CLIFTON R. WHARTON, JR. Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer TIAA-CREF

REX D. ADAMS

Professor of Business Administration The Fuqua School of Business Duke University

ALAN BELZER Retired President and Chief Operating Officer AlliedSignal Inc.

PETER A. BENOLIEL Chairman, Executive Committee

Quaker Chemical Corporation

ROY J. BOSTOCK

Chairman Emeritus, Executive Committee Bcom3 Group, Inc.

FLETCHER L. BYROM President and Chief Executive Officer MICASU Corporation

DONALD R. CALDWELL Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Cross Atlantic Capital Partners

JOHN B. CAVE Principal Avenir Group, Inc.

CAROLYN CHIN Chairman

Commtouch/C3 Partners

A. W. CLAUSEN Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer BankAmerica Corporation

JOHN L. CLENDENIN Retired Chairman BellSouth Corporation

GEORGE H. CONRADES Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Akamai Technologies, Inc.

RONALD R. DAVENPORT

Chairman of the Board Sheridan Broadcasting Corporation

JOHN DIEBOLD Chairman John Diebold Incorporated

FRANK P. DOYLE

Retired Executive Vice President

General Electric

T.J. DERMOT DUNPHY Chairman Kildare Enterprises, LLC

CHRISTOPHER D. EARL Managing Director Perseus Capital, LLC

W. D. EBERLE Chairman

Manchester Associates, Ltd.

EDMUND B. FITZGERALD Managing Director Woodmont Associates

HARRY L. FREEMAN

Chair The Mark Twain Institute

BARBARA B. GROGAN President

Western Industrial Contractors

RICHARD W. HANSELMAN Chairman Health Net Inc.

RODERICK M. HILLS

Hills Enterprises, Ltd.

MATINA S. HORNER Retired Executive Vice President TIAA-CREF

H.V. JONES Managing Director Korn/Ferry International

EDWARD A. KANGAS Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Retired Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

JOSEPH E. KASPUTYS Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Global Insight, Inc.

CHARLES E.M. KOLB President

Committee for Economic Development

CHARLES R. LEE Chairman

Verizon Communications

ALONZO L. MCDONALD Chairman and Chief Executive

Officer

Avenir Group, Inc.

NICHOLAS G. MOORE Chairman Emeritus PricewaterhouseCoopers

STEFFEN E. PALKO Vice Chairman and President XTO Energy Inc.

CAROL J. PARRY President

Corporate Social Responsibility Associates

VICTOR A. PELSON Senior Advisor UBS Warburg LLC

PETER G. PETERSON Chairman

The Blackstone Group

NED REGAN President Baruch College

JAMES Q. RIORDAN

Chairman

Quentin Partners Co.

LANDON H. ROWLAND

Chairman Janus Capital Group

GEORGE RUPP President

International Rescue Committee

ROCCO C. SICILIANO Beverly Hills, California MATTHEW J. STOVER

President LKM Ventures

ARNOLD R. WEBER President Emeritus Northwestern University

JOSH S. WESTON Honorary Chairman Automatic Data Processing, Inc.

DOLORES D. WHARTON Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer The Fund for Corporate Initiatives, Inc.

MARTIN B. ZIMMERMAN Vice President, Corporate Affairs Ford Motor Company

SUBCOMMITTEE ON EXPANDING WORLD TRADE

Chairmen

JAMES D. ROBINSON, III General Partner & Founder

RRE Ventures

COUNTESS MARIA BEATRICE ARCO

Executive Vice President AAC American Asset Corporation

IAN ARNOF Retired Chairman Bank One, Louisiana, N.A.

JAMES S. BEARD

President

Caterpillar Financial Services Corp.

PETER A. BENOLIEL Chairman, Executive Committee Quaker Chemical Corporation

SENATOR WILLIAM E. BROCK

Chairman

Bridges Learning Systems, Inc.

DAVID A. CAPUTO

President
Pace University
DAVID M. COTE

President and CEO Honeywell International Inc.

JOHN DIEBOLD

Chairman

John Diebold Incorporated

LINDA M. DISTLERATH

Vice President, Global Health Policy

Merck & Co., Inc.
FRANK DUNN
President and CEO
Nortel Networks

W.D. EBERLE Chairman

Manchester Associates, Ltd.

G. STEVEN FARRIS President, CEO & COO Apache Corporation

EDMUND B. FITZGERALD

Managing Director Woodmont Associates

HARRY L. FREEMAN Chair

The Mark Twain Institute

PAMELA GANN

President

Claremont McKenna College

RODERICK M. HILLS

Chairman

Hills Enterprises, Ltd.

JEFFREY A. JOERRES Chairman, President & CEO

Manpower Inc.

SHELLY JONES

Managing Director

Korn/Ferry International, Inc.

JOSEPH E. KASPUTYS

Chairman, President and CEO

Global Insight, Inc.

W. MARK LANIER

Partner

The Lanier Law Firm, PC

WILLIAM W. LEWIS

Director Emeritus, McKinsey Global

Institute

McKinsey & Company, Inc

ALFRED T. MOCKETT

Chairman & CEO

American Management Systems, Inc.

NICHOLAS G. MOORE

Senior Advisor Bechtel Corporation

MATTHEW NIMETZ

Partner

General Atlantic Partners

DEAN R. O'HARE

Chairman and CEO, Retired

Chubb Corporation

DONALD K. PETERSON

President and CEO

Avaya Inc.

RAYMOND PLANK

Chairman

Apache Corporation

E.B. ROBINSON, JR. Chairman Emeritus

Deposit Guaranty Corporation

LANDON H. ROWLAND

Chairman Janus Capital

STEPHEN S. SANGER Chairman and CEO

General Mills Inc.
MICHAEL M. SEARS
Senior Vice President and CFO

The Boeing Company
JOHN C. SICILIANO

Director, Global Institutional Services

Dimensional Fund Advisors

FREDERICK W. SMITH Chairman, President and CEO Federal Express Corporation

DAVID A. SPINA Chairman and CEO State Street Corporation

THE HONORABLE PAULA STERN

Chairwoman

The Stern Group, Inc.

LAWRENCE SUMMERS

President

Harvard University

FREDERICK W. TELLING

Vice President, Corporate Strategic Planning and Policy Division

Pfizer Inc.

STEPHEN JOEL TRACHTENBERG

President

George Washington University

FRANK VOGL

President

Vogl Communications

L.R. WILSON

Chairman

Nortel Networks Corporation

JACOB J. WORENKLEIN

Managing Director

Worenklein & Associates

RONALD L. ZARRELA

Chairman and CEO Bausch & Lomb, Inc.

Ex-Officio Members

CHARLES KOLB

President

Committee for Economic Development

BRUCE K. MACLAURY President Emeritus

The Brookings Institution JOSH S. WESTON

Honorary Chairman

Automatic Data Processing

Non-Trustee Members

MICKEY KANTOR Partner

Mayer, Brown, Rowe & Maw LLP

RICHARD J. MAHONEY

Distinguished Executive in Residence Weidenbaum Center, Washington University in St. Louis

M. MICHEL ORBAN

Partner RRE Ventures

Advisor

ISAIAH FRANK

William L. Clayton Professor of International Economics

The School of Advanced International

Studies

John Hopkins University

Project Director

ELLIOT SCHWARTZ

Vice President and Director of

Economic Studies

Committee for Economic Development

PURPOSE OF THIS STATEMENT

This policy statement sets out a bold, leadership vision of what a strong and open global trading system should be and offers a series of specific recommendations for U.S. leadership in reaching that goal. It highlights the critical importance of expanding trade under the auspices of the WTO to achieve both global economic growth and security and to reduce poverty in developing countries.

The main text of the statement is short by CED standards in order to be a direct call for action for a comprehensive agenda. The statement should be read in its entirety, including the appendices.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This policy statement was developed by the committed and knowledgeable group of business, academic, and policy leaders listed on page vi. We are grateful for the time, efforts, and care that each put into the development of this report.

Special thanks go to the subcommittee chair, James D. Robinson, III, whose leadership and tireless efforts made this statement possible. Thanks are also due to Harry Freeman and Michel Orban for their work in shepherding the project from beginning to end. Elliot Schwartz, Vice President and Director of Economic Studies at CED, served as project manager, with assistance from Everett Ehrlich, CED's Senior Vice President and Director of Research. Thanks are also due to Isaiah Frank, CED's Advisor on International Economic Policy, for his substantial contributions throughout this project, and to Pallavi Seth, who provided research assistance including the drafting of Appendix 1.

Patrick W. Gross, *Co-Chair Research And Policy Committee* Chairman, The Lovell Group Founder and Senior Advisor, AMS

Bruce MacLaury, *Co-Chair Research And Policy Committee*President Emeritus
The Brookings Institution

SUMMARY, FINDINGS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Doha Round of global trade negotiations is in danger of foundering. A successful end to these talks is crucial for America's future economic growth, its international relationships, and its security. The Committee for Economic Development (CED) calls on President Bush to take decisive and immediate action to break the current stalemate by launching an initiative to eliminate trade barriers – beginning with agriculture – at home and challenging others to do the same abroad.

These steps must be taken not only to enhance the outlook for U.S. economic growth, but also to provide an important avenue by which developing countries can pull themselves out of poverty—a result strongly in the interests of the United States. Trade spurs economic growth and encourages governments to commit to needed domestic reforms. It helps to integrate developing countries, both economically and politically, into the global system and gives them a stronger stake in that system. It reduces the risk of political collapse, which, as seen in places such as Afghanistan and Somalia, can have devastating effects on our own security.

This policy statement sets out a bold vision of what a strong and open global trading system should be and offers a series of recommendations for reaching that goal.

Specifically, we recommend that the Administration:

 Take leadership to delink all agricultural subsidies from prices and production levels, while challenging all developed countries to do the same. Its initiative should also provide open access to our markets for all developing country agriculture exports, and similarly challenge other developed countries to do so. We can no longer tolerate farm policies that encourage overproduction at the public's expense while impoverishing the developing world.

- Commit itself to eliminate all tariffs and non-tariff barriers (including quotas) in manufactured goods, without exception, by 2008, and challenge other countries to do the same. This includes textiles, apparel, and other traditionally protected sectors.
- Take the lead to eliminate all barriers to cross-border trade in services.

 Service exports are the fastest growing category of U.S. export trade and the fastest growing sector in many developing countries.
- Commit itself and call on others to reduce reliance on anti-dumping and countervailing duty remedies and pledge to tighten procedures and standards for such remedies.
- Reaffirm the importance of enforceable commitments and adherence to welldefined trade rules under WTO while seeking to develop procedures that would reduce confrontation and increase the percentage of mediated or negotiated—"out-of-court" settlements of trade disputes.
- Develop and champion adjustment programs throughout U.S. economic sectors dislocated by trade, encouraging workers to shift to new employments without resorting to protection as an "interim" or "transitional" policy.

 We urge world opinion leaders—in business, education, government, and elsewhere—to become determined and committed advocates for a successful conclusion to the Doha Round of trade negotiations, which is broadly supported by business organizations and policy institutions in the U.S. and around the world.

THE GLOBAL ECONOMY NEEDS U.S. LEADERSHIP

The role of the United States in the world, after September 11 and the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq, is under intense scrutiny. Other nations are eager to see if the United States will continue to embrace the core economic principles and institutions that it has supported over the last half century—global economic integration through open trade and investment, supported by the World Bank, International Monetary Fund, World Trade Organization, and other multilateral organizations.

The Doha Development Round provides a critical opportunity to show the world that the United States will lead all nations in acknowledging and acting on their responsibilities. But the lack of decisive progress in these negotiations has sapped their energy and unduly lowered expectations of success. To reinvigorate these talks, the United States should begin by taking the initiative to eliminate existing trade restrictions, particularly in the area of agriculture. We expect that doing so would galvanize pro-trade constituencies around the world and provide the leadership example for our major trading partners in both advanced and developing economies to reciprocate. We recognize that political realities and temporary hardships will make it difficult for government leaders everywhere to take these bold steps. But the challenge of leadership is to rise above traditional ways of

doing things. We appreciate that U.S. officials may be reluctant to lead in the absence of clear indication that other countries will follow. But, the potential gains are well worth the risks, and the option to revert to a more traditional, slower, and less productive negotiating strategy will always exist.

CED calls on all negotiators to renew their commitments to address issues on the agenda, establish a firm basis for further progress, and conclude negotiations on schedule.

In addition to the responsibilities of developed countries, developing nations have their own obligation to address a variety of structural reforms within their countries if they are to enjoy the benefits of the world economy. These reforms include pursuing sound economic policies, improving governance, eradicating corruption, promoting transparency, and investing in human development. They should embrace efforts to expand trade through the WTO. Such leadership is needed to attract private-sector resources through foreign investment and to promote long-term economic growth, which is necessary to reduce poverty.

This statement is being written as trade ministers prepare to meet in Cancun, Mexico (September 10-14, 2003). The meeting is an important stocktaking session to measure progress towards the ultimate goal of an agreement to expand trade and promote economic development. As with most negotiations, progress may be difficult to measure prior to a final agreement, which is scheduled to be concluded before January 1, 2005. Visible leadership by the United States at the Cancun meeting is necessary to achieve these goals.

WHAT IS AT STAKE IN THE DOHA ROUND?

Globalization—the integration of markets around the world—is a positive force for economic growth, development, security, and poverty reduction. As the world draws closer together, trade policy plays an ever more important role in addressing various public concerns. Today, it relates strongly to three major economic and political problems facing the United States:

- inadequate economic growth domestically and globally;
- the need to help developing and transition countries establish more stable and prosperous societies; and
- the need to strengthen cooperative action with other nations.

Pursuing Growth at Home and Abroad.

Strengthening our domestic economy relies in part on economic conditions and institutions outside our borders. A successful conclusion to the trade talks would help spur economic growth, both in the United States and elsewhere. Numerous economic studies have made this point. (Appendix 1 identifies recent studies and statements on trade and economic growth).

But the costs of failure could be even larger than the gains from success. Failure would not leave a benign *status quo*. Instead, it could initiate an unraveling of trade policy, starting with a reversal of open trade provisions and the greater use of regulation to restrict trade. Such a spiraling of protectionism would harm the United States and the rest of the world. It would undermine the confidence that developing countries should have in the WTO. It could fuel nationalist rivalries, which would reduce economic growth and the security of all countries.

We must choose in the Doha negotiations whether the world economy will go forward or back.

Promote Sustainable Economic

Development. As important as the Doha Round is to the United States, it is even more important to developing countries that seek to realize the full promises of globalization. Developing countries that have opened their economies to trade and carried out other appropriate economic policies have grown and reduced their internal poverty far faster than those that have not. Studies of merchandise trade liberalization show that the developing countries would be major beneficiaries of more open trade from a successful round of negotiations. Should these negotiations fail to open trade opportunities for all developing countries, they would shut off a crucial channel for attacking global poverty and add to global instability. Trade agreements that help the developing world help the United States by enlarging our own markets and creating a more secure, responsible, and interdependent world.

The U.S. must champion trade to achieve sustainable development and reduce global poverty

Strengthening Cooperative Action With Other Nations. Since World War II, U.S prosperity has been built on a foundation of multilateral economic, political, and security alliances. The United States now finds itself at odds with some of the leading countries of Europe. The political and diplomatic rifts that developed between the United States and other countries, as part of the build-up to the Iraq War, must be rectified.

Trade talks can be a vehicle not only to promote global economic growth, but also to

mend political relations. Similar to the economic front, failure to achieve positive results would most likely increase animosity and resentment against the United States and cause a further decline in other countries' willingness to cooperate on such vital goals as fighting terrorism, ending the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction, and improving economic policy coordination. As important, the attitudes and actions of U.S. officials have a demonstration effect on others. That is, other governments, especially those of developing countries, may be more willing to acknowledge their own responsibilities and undertake cooperative actions if the United States shows that it is willing to do so.

The United States must use its leadership to promote greater cooperation among all nations.

MAJOR TRADE ISSUES IN THE DOHA ROUND

The agenda of negotiations in the Doha Round is extensive. There are many important issues that we have not fully examined in this paper, such as the roles of intellectual property, labor rights, and the environment, just to name a few.* (Many of these issues are acknow-

consistent with TRIPS and the Doha Declaration on

TRIPS and Public Health, and balance the concerns of

ledged in Appendix 1. Appendix 2 lists all the topics in the work program of the Doha Declaration.)

The full agenda of the Doha Round is broadly supported by many business organizations in the U.S. and around the world. In addition, there are many responsible voices and analyses providing support. We join a large and diverse group in calling for all governments to abandon policies that distort and inhibit international trade.

Our recommendations are focused on five key areas that must be dealt with to achieve a successful round: creating freer and more open markets in *agriculture*, removing remaining barriers to trade in *manufacturing*, expanding trade in *services*, improving the way *WTO rules* work, and improving domestic *economic adjustment*.

REFORMING AGRICULTURE AND EXPANDING MARKET ACCESS

The Administration should take leadership to delink all agricultural subsidies from prices and production levels, while challenging all developed countries to do the same. Its initiative should also provide open access to our markets for all developing country agriculture exports, and similarly challenge other developed countries to do so.

Agriculture, again, is the lynchpin of the Doha Round negotiations, and our recommendation calls for bold leadership.

Many developing countries view the opening of agricultural trade as the primary goal of these

the poorest developing countries with the imperative of preserving the system of intellectual property rights so that the pharmaceutical industry can continue to invest in biomedical innovation.

^{*} As this is being written, several issues still await the political consensus necessary to restore momentum to the Doha Development Round negotiations. Notably, discussions are continuing on finding ways to enhance access to necessary medicines for the world's poorest people. At the November 2001 Doha Ministerial meeting, WTO Members clarified that the Agreement on Trade-Related Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS) provides the requisite flexibilities to allow member governments to override patents to address public health crises—but left for later resolution the question of how countries without domestic manufacturing capacity could benefit from these flexibilities. The Administration must ensure that any solution to address this issue be

negotiations, and these countries could prevent progress on other agenda items if agricultural issues are not resolved.

Most developed countries protect and subsidize their agricultural sectors in ways that hinder the growth of agriculture and, in turn, work to perpetuate poverty in most developing countries. They do so by tying their farm assistance to production, which encourages overproduction and leads to dumping on world markets, which in turn lowers prices for agricultural products abroad. This harms farmers in the developing world, where agriculture accounts for a larger share of income. The process of delinking government subsidies from prices and production has been helped by the recent EU decision to reform its "common agricultural policy" (CAP) and by the US-EU joint proposal on negotiations in agriculture. But the EU reform is not enough; the CAP needs to be reformed further or eliminated; and the US-EU joint proposal is incomplete. The United States must take the initiative now by putting forth a comprehensive and specific plan for eliminating export and production subsidies and opening market access in agriculture. There is ample justification on domestic policy grounds alone to shift any needed agricultural subsidies from a price and production basis to another standard, such as income, and to open our markets to foreign producers.

Farm policies that encourage overproduction at the public's expense while impoverishing the developing world cannot be allowed to continue.

Market Access. The Administration has proposed to liberalize market access by lowering tariffs, eliminating non-tariff barriers, and reducing domestic support; the EU has yet to address market access issues. The U.S. should lead the way by eliminating trade

barriers that deny developing countries access to U.S. markets for such products as sugar, orange juice, peanuts and cotton. This can be done without compromising normal U.S. health and safety standards.

One of the primary achievements of the Uruguay Round was to convert import quotas and other quantitative restrictions to bound tariffs—maximum levels, pledged by government, which are more transparent, less distorting, and more susceptible to being reduced. But average bound agricultural tariffs in the OECD countries are estimated to be 60 percent, compared to average industrial tariffs of less than 4 percent. U.S. tariffs and tariffrate quotas effectively prohibit the importation of many agricultural products that could be important sources of income for many developing country producers and of lower prices for U.S. consumers.

Export and Production Subsidies. Domestic agricultural programs within OECD countries are already widely recognized as expensive failures—consumers and taxpayers pay most of the costs while the intended beneficiaries. farmers, receive only about one-quarter of the support (the rest being diverted to higher prices of land and other inputs).² Those subsidies distort trade by lowering prices for subsidized commodities on world markets and making it harder for (mostly developing country) producers to compete. And although subsidies help some (developing country) consumers, on net the costs greatly exceed the benefits. Moreover, although they are often justified as helping small, family farms, subsidies in OECD countries disproportionately go to larger agricultural enterprises.³ In general, subsidies run counter to the spirit of WTO trade rules and to provisions of the WTO that apply to manufactured goods. We recognize how difficult it will be politically to change established programs. Farm communities are a vital part of all countries' economic and social

fabric. But farm policies that encourage overproduction at the public's expense while impoverishing the developing world cannot be allowed to continue.

ELIMINATING TARIFFS AND NON-TARIFF BARRIERS IN MANUFACTURING

The Administration should commit itself to eliminate all tariffs and non-tariff barriers (including quotas) in manufactured goods, without exception, by 2008, and challenge other countries to do the same.

Although average customs duties are now at very low levels, certain tariffs, especially on exports of developing countries, continue to restrict trade. For example, tariffs on clothing and simple manufactured items are often significantly higher than tariffs on other manufactured goods. In addition, "tariff escalation" imposes higher import duties on semi-processed and finished products than on raw materials and yields an effective level of protection that exceeds the nominal rate. These policies protect domestic processing industries and discourage the development of processing activity in the developing countries where raw materials originate. Thus, at the start of the Doha Round trade negotiators agreed to the goal of reducing or eliminating tariffs, "including the reduction or elimination of tariff peaks, high tariffs, and tariff escalation, as well as non-tariff barriers, in particular on products of export interest to developing countries."⁴

The Administration has proposed "zero tariffs in all consumer and industrial products in all WTO members by 2015," through a two-phase plan. In the first phase, a five-year period (2005-2010), members would eliminate or reduce and harmonize tariff levels. In the second phase, all remaining tariffs would be eliminated by 2015. The elimination of remaining tariffs on consumer and industrial

products is estimated to raise U.S national income by \$95 billion annually. It would particularly help lower-income consumers in the United States, whose purchases of basic food products, clothing, and shoes account for much of the \$18 billion in tariff revenue collected annually by the U.S. government.

There is room for the United States to improve its proposal by accelerating the timeframe for eliminating tariffs and quotas, and the Bipartisan Trade Promotion Authority Act of 2002 grants the President sufficient authority to initiate this process. Doing so would accelerate the benefits to U.S. consumers and provide a needed breakthrough in the Doha negotiations. It would challenge other countries to follow the U.S. example by making it clear that the Administration or its immediate successor was bound to such a policy. Without reciprocal tariff cuts, the President would be prevented under current legislation from completely eliminating all tariffs and would find it exceedingly difficult to obtain additional legislative support for cutting tariffs. That gives our trading partners strong incentive to reciprocate. If the EU and other advanced economies would follow suit, the benefits to themselves, the United States, and developing countries would easily justify the tariff cuts.

Tariff levels, however, are only one metric for trade liberalization. The Administration should give the same negotiating priority to non-tariff barriers to trade (NTBs)—standards and regulations that effectively discriminate against imports and prevent legitimate access to domestic markets. In many industries, NTBs rather than tariffs are the primary obstacle to market access. We should make sure both that existing non-tariff restrictions against U.S. exports are rolled back and that as tariffs are cut they are not replaced with new non-tariff barriers. Although it is understandable that governments find this to be a difficult

challenge, since tariffs and quotas are visible and NTBs, by design, are complicated and opaque, failure to forcefully address NTBs will encourage their continued and even expanded use to protect domestic industries in developed as well as developing countries.

LOWERING BARRIERS AND EXPANDING TRADE IN SERVICES

The Administration should take the lead to eliminate barriers to cross-border trade in services.

While trade restrictions on manufactured goods have been significantly reduced through previous rounds of negotiations, services trade remains hobbled. The United States is already the world's largest exporter and importer of services, and service exports have been the fastest growing category of U.S. export trade. In 2001, exports of private-sector services were \$266.2 billion, resulting in a surplus of \$74 billion.⁵ Many U.S. service industries are already substantially open to foreign competition. Consistent with this existing openness and the U.S. comparative advantage in many services, the Administration has offered to greatly expand other countries' access to U.S.-provided services and hopes to obtain comparable access to others' markets, while standardizing when possible many aspects of services regulation.

Services are of perhaps even greater importance in developing countries. Liberalizing services trade would benefit developing countries by giving them both greater access to lower-cost service imports and greater opportunities to sell their own services to others. Service imports help improve the "soft infrastructure" of modern economies by improving communications, finance, and transportation, all of which lower the structure of business costs and make the entire economy

more competitive. In many developing countries, services are the fastest growing sectors. Commercial service exports from all developing countries rose from \$189 billion in 1991 to \$399 billion in 2000. Their share of global services exports rose over that period from 23 percent to 28 percent. In particular, developing countries have strong interests in tourism and information technology services, such as call and data centers. Global reductions in the barriers to service trade are strongly in the U.S.'s interest, both directly for U.S. suppliers and indirectly by offering increased opportunities to developing countries.

MAINTAINING AN OPEN TRADING SYSTEM

The Administration should commit itself and call on others to reduce reliance on antidumping and countervailing duty remedies and pledge to tighten procedures and standards for such remedies.

It should reaffirm the importance of enforceable commitments and adherence to well-defined trade rules under WTO while seeking to develop procedures that would reduce confrontation and increase the percentage of mediated or negotiated—"out-of-court"—settlements of trade disputes.

Confidence that the international trading system will operate in a fair and unbiased manner allows that system to prosper. Thus, the United States has much to gain from an improved system of dispute settlement and enforcement. The developing countries also have much to gain from a strengthened WTO, which would enforce equitable trade rules. Small and less powerful countries benefit from a system that requires their more powerful counterparts to adhere to a common set of rules. The existence of such rules, and the

means to enforce them, gives developing country governments the confidence to undertake pro-growth policies and lowers risks for international investors to commit private capital for projects in developing countries. The benefits to the United States from this type of global growth far outweigh any narrow gains we might achieve by flouting global trade rules.

Any system will have disagreements, but the processes for resolving disputes and other sources of friction within the trade system must be improved. Some of those processes are multilateral, such as the existing dispute settlement system; others are unilateral, such as anti-dumping and countervailing duty laws, which have proliferated among WTO members. Still other issues may involve bilateral and regional arrangements, such as disagreements between the United States and the European Union over such topics as regulation of genetically modified foods and the U.S. law on so-called Foreign Sales Corporations, which the WTO considers a violation of trade rules. The expansion of preferential trade agreements has generated disputes and raised significant issues about the discrimination such agreements create with respect to non-preferred countries. At the same time, bilateral and regional agreements that are consistent with the WTO expand trade and reinforce growthoriented economic policies in developing countries based on open trade.

The current system appears fragile and vulnerable to being overwhelmed by the volume and fractiousness of disputes. A weakened system will cause countries to question their commitment to the WTO. Negotiations must aim towards keeping problems from reaching critical mass. The U.S. must participate in a rewriting of the procedures for resolving trade disputes, including the scaling back of existing rights to take unilateral action against imports, in the interests of greater trade and economic growth.

DOMESTIC ADJUSTMENT

The Administration should develop and champion adjustment programs throughout U.S. economic sectors dislocated by trade, encouraging workers to shift to new employments without resorting to protection as an "interim" or "transitional" policy.

CED has long recognized that policies to expand international trade and investment must be coupled with policies to facilitate domestic economic adjustment. As CED has previously noted, economic growth cannot be achieved without such adjustments in the allocation of labor and capital. Unavoidably, some workers, firms, and communities are hurt by economic change, even as the vast majority are helped. Moreover, anxiety about job loss, even if unrealized, fuels political resistance to trade agreements. Therefore, as a matter of equity and as a pragmatic necessity, efforts must be made to reduce worker anxiety and implement effective programs to facilitate adjustments to growth-promoting economic change. Such programs, which have traditionally focused on manufacturing, may also be appropriate in the agriculture and services sectors. We note that in most instances the transition periods to implement trade agreements take several years to complete. Such transitions allow plenty of time for the United States and other nations to make necessary domestic adjustments.

We must reduce worker anxiety and implement effective programs to facilitate adjustments to growth-promoting economic change.

In previous CED policy statements, we have endorsed education, retraining, and other forms of assistance to dislocated workers.

Most recently, we supported a modest system of temporary supplemental wage and health assistance to workers who are displaced by trade and reemployed at less than their previous

wage. A demonstration program along these lines was initiated in conjunction with renewal of the President's authority to negotiate new trade agreements. Although this program has just recently been launched, it has the potential to become an important model for a more comprehensive program not specifically tied to trade agreements.

CONCLUSION

World opinion leaders—in business, education, government, and elsewhere—should become determined and committed advocates for a successful conclusion to the Doha Round of trade negotiations, which is broadly supported by business organizations and policy institutions in the U.S. and around the world.

Trade is a cornerstone of the global economic system:

- it contributes to U.S. economic growth and global security; and
- it contributes to and reenforces efforts by developing countries to achieve economic growth, poverty reduction, and sustainable development.

An important reason to work towards a successful conclusion to the Doha Round is simply to preserve the existing multilateral, rules-based trade system. As the largest trader of both goods and services, the United States would benefit substantially from more open global markets. We are as concerned with maintaining a sound rules-based trading system and continuing the existing volume of trade (which amounted to nearly \$8 trillion in goods and services exports globally and about \$1 trillion in the United States) as with expanding

the system and increasing the amount of trade. A collapse of the trade negotiations could give rise to retrenchment—more disputes, restrictions, discrimination, and further politicization of trade—leading to a slowdown or reduction in trade volume and a loss of associated benefits. Conversely, expanding opportunities for trade will help all countries, but especially developing and transition countries, to achieve greater prosperity. As other nations grow economically, they become better markets for U.S. exports of goods and services.

While controversial to some audiences, globalization is a clear benefit to our collective future. However, the United States, along with the European Union and Japan, still maintains barriers to imports from developing countries and subsidizes the overproduction of farm products that are dumped on world markets at artificially low prices, directly reducing the incomes of farmers in developing countries. Thus, segments of the developing world view the United States as insincere in its commitment to globalization. We cannot depend on other nations to provide the necessary leadership to overcome that perception; only the United States is in a position to do that.

CED joins with other business groups in urging U.S. political leaders to take the bold steps necessary to expand trade and economic opportunity and address the issues of global poverty and security. We urge developing country leaders to stand up to their responsibilities to embrace efforts to expand trade and address reforms within their own countries, so their nations can enjoy their rightful benefits in the world economy.

ENDNOTES

¹ CED has dealt with a number of these concerns—reducing global poverty, improving the environment, encouraging democracy and freedom—in previous publications. See, Committee for Economic Development, *A Shared Future: Reducing Global Poverty* (New York, NY: CED, 2002); *From Protest to Progress: Addressing Labor and Environmental Conditions Through Freer Trade* (New York, NY: CED, 2001); *The Case for Permanent Normal Trade Relations with China* (New York, NY: CED, 2000).

² Patrick Messerlin, "Agriculture in the Doha Agenda," paper prepared for the World Bank Roundtable on Policy Research in Preparation for the 5th WTO Ministerial, Cairo, May 20-21, 2002.

³ OECD, Farm Household Income: Issues and Policy Responses (Paris: OECD, 2003).

⁴ Doha Declaration.

⁵ U.S. International Trade Commission, "ITC Reports Continued Strong Trade Performance by U.S. Service Industries Despite Reduced Trade Volume," News Release 03-053, Inv. No. 332-345, June 5, 2003. Available at www.usitc.gov/er/nl2003/ER0605aa3.htm.

⁶ U.S. Department of Commerce, "Services and the Doha Agenda," April 2003.

⁷ Committee for Economic Development, American Workers and Economic Change (New York, NY: CED, 1996).

⁸ CED, From Protest to Progress: Addressing Labor and Environmental Conditions Through Freer Trade, pp. 17-19.

APPENDIX 1: PUBLIC STATEMENTS ON TRADE ISSUES

INTRODUCTION

Appendix 1 summarizes and, in some cases, excerpts various studies and statements on the importance of trade and trade negotiations. They reflect the breadth and depth of professional input on various aspects of trade policy and mechanics, all of which has relevance to the vision and goals of this CED paper. The citations are meant to convey the broad interest in trade among various groups, and are not intended to be a comprehensive survey of the field. Nor do all these statements agree in every respect with CED's views on trade; some are critical of trade or aspects of the trading system. But the vast majority of these studies and statements support expanding trade opportunities.

The citations are presented alphabetically within five major headings:

- Economic policy studies by academics and other researchers
- Statements by business and other organizations
- Statements by foreign organizations and individuals
- U.S. government statements
- Editorial comment

They cover such issue areas as:

- Labor market linkages
- Investment linkages
- Importance of trade to developed and developing countries
- Economic and global security
- Structure of the World Trade Organization (WTO)
- Multilateral vs. Bilateral and regional trading agreements
- Pros and Cons of Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA)
- Specific concerns in services, agriculture, and manufacturing
- Adjustment policies
- Market access
- Intellectual property
- Political relations between the United States and the European Union
- Exchange rate misalignment

ECONOMIC AND POLICY STUDIES

Claude E. Barfield, "The Role of International Trade and Investment," (Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute for public Policy Research, January, 2002).

Historically, the U.S. economy has largely operated as an independent, self-contained unit. While it had a substantial negative impact on the U.S. economy during the depression of the 1930s, trade (exports plus imports) as a percentage of the total U.S. economy never even reached 10 percent. Today the U.S. economy is more affected by international trade and investment. "Thus getting it right on international trade and investment policy is an indispensable component of any U.S. strategy to combat the growing menace of recession."

Claude E. Barfield, "WTO Dispute Settlement System in Need of a Change," (Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute for public Policy Research, May, 2002).

"Ironically, the United States and the European Union are victims of too much substantive success in multilateral trade negotiations, combined with overreaching in the area of dispute resolution. As unlikely as that proposition sounds, it is a highly plausible explanation of the most important conflicts that have beset trade relations between the two trade superpowers since the creation of the World Trade Organization in 1995." Barfield makes the following recommendations for change in the WTO's dispute settlement system "to reintroduce some elements of the older GATT diplomatic approach, with an emphasis on mediation and conciliation rather than legal fiats, and to rein in the judicial bodies and thereby lessen both sovereignty and legitimacy concerns."

Fred Bergsten (Institute for International Economics), "The Correction of the Dollar and Foreign Intervention in the Currency Markets," (testimony before the Committee on Small Business, Washington, D.C., June 25, 2003).

According to Bergsten, the first phase of the correction of the exchange rate of the dollar occurred smoothly and effectively over the prior seventeen months. As a result, the United States' current account could improve over the next several years by \$100.0 billion. A second phase of the dollar correction of roughly equal magnitude but different composition is required. Much of the fall of the dollar would occur against currencies of China, Japan, and other countries in East Asia. China and Japan must change their policies to take this into consideration.

According to Bhagwati, while issues of competition, investment policies, and environmental questions are negotiable, the case for labor standards is not. Two main arguments commonly used to study the linkage between free trade and labor are as follows: "Egotistical reasons reflecting fears that in the absence of linkage, the real wages and labour standards of the workers in rich countries will collapse. The other reason being altruistic concerns about the real wages and labour standards elsewhere." Unions fear free trade with poor countries will reduce the real wages of workers and deteriorate domestic standards as capital moves to poor countries with lower labor standards. However, Bhagwati argues that these fears are not justified and it is wrong to insist that the WTO address labor standards.

Jagdish Bhagwati and Arvind Panagariya, "Bilateral Trade Treaties Are a Sham," Financial Times, July 13, 2003.

The authors enumerate the ways in which bilateral agreements threaten the multilateral trading system. First, bilateral trade agreements undermine the basic principle of the World Trade Organization that "the lowest tariff applicable to one member must be extended to all members." Second, following Europe's lead, Americans are pursuing the use of bilateral trade agreements with great zeal and "exploiting their hegemonic power and the lure of preferential access to a multi-billion dollar market." Third, America's engaging in bilateral trade agreements weakens the power of poor countries in multilateral trade negotiations. Moreover, according to the authors, the ultimate objective of bilateral liberalization is the "capture, reshaping and distortion of the WTO in the image of American lobbying interests."

Lael Brainard and Robert E. Litan, "No Stepping back: America's International Economic Agenda for 2003-05," in The Brookings Review, vol. 21 (Washington, D.C.: The Brookings Institution Press, 2003), pp. 32-37.

September 11 increased the interest of wealthier nations in strengthening the trading system. By removing barriers to trade, wealthy nations can address global instability arising from trade policies that distort international trade and prevent millions of the world's poor from realizing gains from trade. The United States' security requires cooperation from the rest of the world and constant effort to maintain the United States' preeminence in the international economic order.

Drusilla K. Brown, Alan V. Deardorff, and Robert M. Stern, "Computational Analysis of Multilateral Trade Liberalization in the Uruguay Round and Doha Development Round," Working Paper No. 489 (Ann Arbor, MI: The University of Michigan, School of Public Policy, December 2002).

This paper uses the Michigan Model of World Production and Trade to simulate the economic effects of the Uruguay Round of multilateral trade negotiations of 1993-94. The authors estimate that global economic welfare increased by \$73.0 billion following the Uruguay Round negotiations. Overall, developed countries realized an estimated welfare gain of \$53.8 billion, and developing countries an estimated gain of \$19.2 billion.

Assuming a 33 percent reduction in trade barriers in the ongoing Doha Development Round, this paper estimates an increase in global welfare of \$574.0 billion. Due to assumed reductions in export subsidies, there is a global welfare decline of \$3.1 billion from agricultural liberalization. However, there are global welfare gains of \$163.4 billion from reductions in manufacturing tariffs and \$413.7 billion from reductions in barriers to services. "All of the countries/regions covered in the Michigan Model show overall welfare increases, with the largest absolute gains going to the developed countries."

Mary E. Burfisher, ed., *Agricultural Policy Reform in the WTO—Summary Report* (Washington, D.C.: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, January 2001).

Removing distortions caused by agricultural trade barriers and producer subsidies would result in an annual global welfare gain of \$56 billion. Currently, the major factor restricting global trade is tariff protection. The USDA estimates static global economic gains from the elimination of tariffs to be \$31.0 billion. Developed countries stand to receive the largest portion of the gains, since they have the majority of policy distortions. \$28.5 billion of the potential static welfare gains from full policy reform accrue to developed countries, while \$2.6 billion accrue to developing countries. While most of the static welfare gains accrue to developed countries, emerging and developing countries realize most of the potential dynamic welfare gains from full policy reform. In the long run, welfare in developing countries increases by \$21.0 billion per year, 40 percent of which comes from agricultural policy reform. The USDA report estimates that nearly one-quarter of the global welfare benefits, approximately \$13.3 billion per year, would accrue to the United States.

Gary Burtless, Robert Z. Lawrence, Robert E. Litan, and Robert J. Shapiro, *Globaphobia: Confronting Fears about Open Trade* (Washington, D.C.: The Brookings Institution Press, 1998).

Since the end of the World War II, the United States' policy of openness has benefited the nation and the rest of the world. "Those benefits are threatened, however, by a rising chorus of complaints about the impact of globalization and the policies that have helped to make world economic integration possible." According to the authors, most of these complaints are not supported by substantial empirical data; however, they are widely believed by many Americans who are concerned about slow income growth, widening inequality, and worker dislocation. The authors demonstrate that globalization has not reduced availability of jobs, nor has it reduced the average wage. "It has played only a small part in the deteriorating situation of America's least skilled workers." The authors note, however, that some complaints have an empirical basis. "Global integration has contributed to a small degree to the increase in wage disparities." The authors suggest various policies aimed at reducing the adverse effects of globalization on American workers.

The Center for Strategic and International Studies, CSIS Conference Report: Trade Policy Challenges in 2003, (Washington, D.C.: The Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 2003).

The conference involved six former US trade representatives addressing trade policy challenges. All six highlighted the importance of a successful Doha Round and the need for reform in order for developing and transitional countries to flourish. They stressed developmental aid in Latin American countries, increased US-EU cooperation, increased focus on trade with Muslim countries as a way to address terrorism, and progress towards FTAA as factors that will have significant implications for the success of the Doha Round.

The Commission on Capital Flows to Africa, *A Ten-Year Strategy for Increasing Capital Flows to Africa*, (June 2003). http://www.africacncl.org/Publications/Commission_on_Capital_Flows_to_Africa.pdf

The Corporate Council on Africa and other private-sector organizations created the Commission on Capital Flows to Africa to focus attention on the need for increased flows of private-sector capital. The commission also made recommendations in related economic topics. With regard to trade liberalization, the report finds that two major dimensions of current US trade policy adversely affect Africa: US domestic agricultural subsidies and AGOA. "To help stimulate investment and economic growth in Africa, farm subsidies in the United States and other G-8 countries should be reduced or eliminated as quickly as possible, and AGOA should be extended and strengthened."

Uri B. Dadush, Development Outreach: *Toward a Pro-Poor Trade Agenda* (Washington, D.C: World Bank, July 2003).

This issue of Development Outreach looks at controversial issues in the Doha Development Agenda. Some of the important issues include the following: market access for developing countries to promote poverty-focused development, agricultural reform, and the danger of assuming Doha round resolutions will necessarily alleviate poverty. Benefits from trade reforms and liberalization would be more effective if combined with appropriate complementary policies. Moreover, "Trade preferences without MFN access for the products produced by other developing countries will not benefit the majority of the world's poor, since most of the world's poor live outside the LDC's."

Kimberly A. Elliot and Richard B. Freeman, Can Labor Standards Improve Under Globalization? (Washington, D.C.: Institute for International Economics, June 2003).

The authors examine what is being done in the area of labor standards in a more integrated global economy. They conclude that the ILO should assume responsibility for labor standards, and the WTO should address violations of core labor standards if they are related to trade.

Sara J. Fitzgerald, "Trade Policy: Promoting Prosperity at Home and Abroad," in *Agenda 2003: Shaping America's Future* (Washington, D.C.: The Heritage Foundation Press, 2003), pp. 157-161.

According to Fitzgerald, to regain America's leadership position on trade, the United States' Administration should ratify free trade agreements with Singapore and Chile, support new trade agreements, reduce agricultural tariffs and subsidies at home, continue trade liberalization through the current Doha round of trade negotiations, and advance the concept of a Global Free Trade Association.

Daniel T. Griswold, "Free-Trade Agreements: Steppingstones to a More Open World," (Washington, D.C.: Center for Trade Policy Studies, CATO, July 10, 2003).

Free trade agreements (FTAs) strengthen the United States economy by allowing the introduction of new import competition into domestic markets. . FTAs are the most beneficial when focused on countries whose producers will increase competition within the U.S. According to Griswold, the FTAs proposed by the Bush administration are appropriate and should be pursued. Also, Griswold argues that FTAs provide institutional competition to enhance multilateral talks and spur regional integration.

Gary C. Hufbauer and Ben Goodrich, *More Pain, More Gain: Politics and Economics of Eliminating of Tariffs* (Washington, D.C.: Institute for International Economics, Policy Brief, June 2003).

For a tariff-free world, WTO members will have to accept that imports as well as exports are good for national welfare. A tariff elimination proposal needs to be carefully designed to maximize the benefits to developing countries while giving them enough time to accept, and adjust to, the changes that trade liberalization will require. "Trade liberalization should not stop with tariff elimination. The United States and other industrial countries should be generous in their proposals to reduce subsidies to their farmers and eliminate non-tariff barriers on agricultural imports."

Gary C. Hufbauer and Ben Goodrich, "Import Restrictions on Steel: Doubtful Benefits, High Costs" (report to Emergency Committee for American Trade, Washington, D.C., January 2002), available at http://www.ecattrade.com/publications/HufbauerReport.pdf.

The authors argue that if trade protection could promote industrial prosperity then the US steel industry would be doing well. However, trade protection does not solve problems stemming from high-cost capacity, legacy costs, and rigid work rules. New import restrictions would negatively affect domestic steel users and foreign steel producers. The import constraints proposed by various ITC Commissioners would cost the United States between \$9.5 billion and \$15.0 billion over four years and foreign steel exporters \$23.0 billion in lost shipments. "At most, the value of domestic steel production would rise by half the cost imposed on domestic users and foreign suppliers. If the United States imposes strong remedies, foreign countries will be less willing to cooperate with the United States in multilateral negotiations."

International Monetary Fund, World Economic Outlook: Trade and Finance (Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund, September 2002).

This issue contains essays on trade and its link with finance. The IMF estimates that the ratio of trade to GDP from 1981-85 to 1997-2001 increased by 3.9 percentage points in industrial countries and 15.4 percentage points in developing countries. Over the same period, the ratio of external financing to GDP increased by 77.3 percentage points in industrial countries and 19.9 percentage points in developing countries.

Heavy subsidization of agricultural commodities by industrialized nations places a burden not only on the consumers and taxpayers in industrialized countries but also on the rest of the world. If all countries removed their agricultural protection, it is estimated that all regions of the world would gain \$128.0 billion, with about three-fourths of the gain accruing to industrialized countries and one-fourth of the gains to developing countries. "Industrial countries should be in the vanguard of multilateral efforts to get rid of farm subsidies given the large resources at their disposal and the small size of their farm sectors."

It is also observed that benefits from opening economic policies are greatest, as measured by reduced macroeconomic volatility and fewer financial crises, when both trade and finance policies are targeted.

Sydney J. Key, *The Doha Agenda: Issues for the Financial Services Negotiations* (Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute for Public and Policy Research, forthcoming September 2003).

Key's study identifies six main goals for the financial services negotiations in the Doha round and emphasizes the importance of the Doha round in helping to accelerate trade liberalization in financial services.

Lori Kletzer and Robert Litan, "A Prescription to Relieve Worker Anxiety," International Economics Policy Brief Number PB01-2, (Washington D.C.: Institute for International Economics, March 2001).

Trade liberalization is often a focal point for worker anxiety about job insecurity because job loss is costly for workers. The authors propose wage insurance programs and health insurance subsidies for qualifying displaced workers. To encourage rapid reemployment, these programs would compensate workers once they have found a new job.

Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), *The Development Dimensions of Trade*, (Policy Brief, Washington, D.C: OECD, October, 2001), available at http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/20/26/2431455.pdf.

"Economic success in non-OECD countries is generally associated with progressive integration into the world economy." The study enumerates two factors responsible for facilitating integration: domestic reforms to establish conditions allowing industries access to global production networks and liberalization to reduce barriers to the free flow of goods, services and investment across borders. Market access represents the single most important issue between OECD and non-OECD countries. A multilateral round offers the best chance to address multiple trade issues since it offers a wide range of potential tradeoffs and broad coverage of a large number of markets.

Nicholas Stern, "Making Trade Work for Poor People" (speech delivered at National Council of Applied Economic Research, New Delhi, India, November 28, 2002).

Annual per capita economic growth in India increased from less than one percent per year during the 1960s and 1970s to around 3 percent per year in the 1990s. As a result, there has been a 5 to 10 percent reduction in national poverty rates. Trade policy reform played a major role in spurring economic growth during this period. Stern points out that by 2015 developing countries stand to gain around \$75.0 billion annually in real income from unilateral liberalization of merchandise trade by OECD countries, and around \$120.0 billion from their own liberalization. This would reduce the number of people living in poverty by 13 percent in 2015. Drawing on the experience of India and developing countries around the world, Stern identifies trade reform priorities for rich countries and developing countries. He also describes the actions that developing countries themselves must take to ensure that trade benefits poor people.

United States International Trade Commission, *The Economic Effects of Significant U.S. Import Restraints*, (Washington, D.C.: United States International Trade Commission, June 2002).

The study provides a quantitative assessment of the effect of significant U.S. import restraints on U.S. consumers and on economic welfare in the United States. In this report, if all trade barriers considered had been

simultaneously eliminated during the base year, 1999, the result would have been equivalent to an approximate welfare gain of \$14.3 billion to the U.S. economy.

The World Bank, Global Economic Prospects and the Developing Countries 2002, (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank, December 2001).

In 2001, economic growth rates in developing countries fell drastically. Growth rates in trade underwent the most severe deceleration of modern times, from over 13 percent in 2000 to 1 percent in 2001. Moreover, September 11 raised the risk of a global downturn. As a result, world leaders decided to intensify talks to open markets and expand trade.

The outcome of new trade talks is as uncertain as the global outlook. Developing countries have become an important part of the global trading system and they have much to gain from expanded trade. But there is some concern amongst developing countries that multilateral trading rules having become less fair and less relevant to their development concerns.

The study indicates that developing countries could realize an estimated gain of about \$185 billion simply from the global elimination of import tariffs, export subsidies, and other domestic subsidies (notably in agriculture). Adding the dynamic gains from anticipated productivity improvements pushes the estimate up to about \$530 billion. The World Bank study also concludes that service sector liberalization could yield benefits to developing countries on the order of 4 to 5 times the estimates of merchandise trade liberalization, or roughly \$900 billion in static gains.

PUBLIC STATEMENTS BY BUSINESS AND OTHER ORGANIZATIONS

U.S. BASED ORGANIZATIONS

American Farm Bureau, "Farm Bureau Lists Priorities for U.S. Trade Talks," (Washington, D.C., June 18, 2003), available at

http://www.fb.org/news/nr/nr2003/nr0618b.html.

The American Farm Bureau Federation (AFBF) does not support the proposal presented by Stuart Harbinson (chairman of the WTO agricultural committee). AFBF president Bob Stallman said that "having no WTO agreement would be better than accepting a poor agreement and the current Harbinson proposal is a poor agreement for American agriculture." However, AFBF supports certain provisions in the proposal, such as the elimination of export subsidies, the need for transparency, and the decoupling of subsidies from production. Stallman also said that FTAs are very important in promoting and creating new trade relationships, and any FTA should meet the objectives that have been set out by the United States in the WTO negotiations. In an earlier news release, "AFBF Outlines Needed Trade Reforms For U.S. Officials," Stallman pointed out that AFBF was supportive of a trade round with no product or policy exceptions and highlighted its support for a formula approach to tariff reduction that ensures market access, eliminates export subsidies, reforms the WTO's dispute settlement process, and "bas[es] a country's WTO-eligible spending on a negotiated percentage of its total value of agricultural production."

American Farm Bureau, "Farm Bureau Urges Support for WTO Case on EU Biotech Ban," (Washington, D.C.: June 10, 2003).

The AFBF recently called on members of Congress to support the U.S.'s WTO case against the European Union's prohibitions on biotech foods. At the request of the Farm Bureau and other groups, the Bush administration requested WTO dispute settlement consultations with the European Union in an effort to get the

European Union to lift its *de facto* ban on biotech imports. The groups wrote that "we cannot accept one form of protectionism in place of another."

American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations (AFL-CIO), *Global Fairness: Resolution Three: 2001 Convention* (Washington, D.C.: AFL-CIO, 2001).

The main objectives of the AFL-CIO include, "changing the rules of the global economy, building economic power for working families as we hold corporations accountable, and providing broad-based education through international solidarity among working people and our allies."

American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organizations (AFL-CIO), "Free Trade Areas of the Americas Ministerial in Miami: An Action Plan to Oppose the FTAA," (AFL-CIO: Executive Council Action, Hollywood, Fla., February, 2003).

NAFTA eliminated trade barriers between the United States, Canada, and Mexico nine years ago. "The results have been predictable but devastating: stagnant or falling wages, intractable poverty, growing inequality and the erosion of good jobs." Nevertheless, the U.S. government is continuing negotiations towards a Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA), an agreement extending the NAFTA model to the rest of the western hemisphere. On November 20th and 21st of this year, trade ministers of the hemisphere will meet in Miami to launch the final stages of FTAA negotiations. "This ministerial meeting presents a crucial opportunity for global justice advocates from all over the hemisphere to join in opposition to the failed trade model."

The Business Round Table, A Business Roundtable WTO Policy Paper (Washington, D.C.: The Business Round Table, May 2003).

The Business Round Table believes that the most effective way to re-energize the Doha Development Agenda negotiations is to make forthright commitments in areas that will generate the largest gains. Eliminating tariffs, reducing trade-distorting agricultural subsidies, and opening up trade in services are a few of these. "The prioritization of agriculture reform, tariff elimination and services liberalization is essential if Members are to achieve the Doha mandate to place the needs and interests of developing countries at the heart of the Work Program." The Business Round Table requests all countries to make the necessary policy changes toward liberalization on schedule in 2005.

Coalition of Service Industries, "Coalition of Service Industries on the Services Negotiations in the WTO before the Trade Policy Staff Committee," (statement by Linda Schmid, Washington, D.C., November 6, 2002).

The Coalition of Service Industries (CSI) is made up of the United States service companies and trade associations, "seeking to achieve market access in all modes of supply in all negotiating forums." Schmid points out that in 2000, the United States had a trade surplus in private services of \$78 billion. CSI's priority in negotiations is transparency. CSI believes that future agreements in trade must contain "cost-cutting disciplines to promote greater regulatory transparency for services." CSI has also proposed a framework for achieving transparency, suggesting that general transparency commitments be sought in standard setting, the regulatory application process, and judicial arbitral. CSI is additionally concerned with issues relating to the temporary entry of key personnel, provisions addressing the maximum liberalization of electronic commerce, commitment to provide full market access in advertising services, and the ability to provide financial information to all endusers. In the telecommunication sector, CSI believes countries should make commitments consistent with the GATS Telecom Annex and Basic Telecom Reference Paper. For the banking, securities, and related financial services CSI advocates stability of domestic financial markets reinforced by the participation of local and international firms. In the insurance sector, a "Proposed Model Schedule for Future Insurance Commitments by the WTO Members," has been advocated, which looks at insurance commitments for market access.

Entertainment Industry Coalition For Free Trade, "Entertainment Companies And Trade Associations Announce Creation of Entertainment Industry Coalition For Free Trade," (press release, Washington, D.C., March 13, 2003).

A group of leading entertainment companies and trade associations formed the Entertainment Industry Coalition for Free Trade (EIC). The main objective of the EIC is to educate Congress about the importance of U.S.-Chile and U.S.-Singapore trade agreements to the entertainment industry. Specific issues that are important to the members of the coalition include "providing strong protection of intellectual property rights, strengthening copyright enforcement, increasing market access with the elimination of tariffs for all U.S. entertainment products, and proving that by rejecting the 'cultural exceptions' issue, trade agreements can be constructed to incorporate commitments on opening up service markets and address specific cultural related concerns at the same time." Doug Lowenstein, President of the Interactive Digital Software Association, said, "Securing commitments to intellectual property protection in our trade agreements is vital to the continuing efforts of the entertainment industry." In an article in the Los Angeles Times Jack Valenti, President and CEO of the Motion Picture Association of America, said he was against using American tariffs to tackle a surge in Canadian film production because "Tariffs, duties and other artificial trade barriers which interfere with marketplace competition are wrong."

David Hale, "The Moslem World and Free Trade," The Evian Group, May 2003, available at http://www.eviangroup.org/p/20030529.pdf.

Hale believes the poverty and political backwardness of the Middle East is due to the economic isolation of the region. Despite the oil boom of the 1970s and the early 1980s, the growth rate of countries in the Middle East and North Africa has averaged only 3.5 percent during the last three decades, compared to 5.0 percent for a large portion of developing countries. Public policy has been largely responsible for restricting trade in these countries. Half of the 22 members of the Arab league do not belong to the WTO. Lately, Moslem countries have been opening their countries to trade. Jordan has signed a free trade agreement with the United States that promotes trade and investment. Morocco is also negotiating a new free trade agreement with the United States. According to Hale, "If the trend towards economic opening continues, it should help to encourage more tolerance of political freedom and democracy in the Moslem world. History of both Latin America and East Asia, since the 1970's, demonstrates that there is a strong link between trade and democracy."

National Foreign Trade Council, Inc., *Vision 2005: Free Trade and Beyond* (Washington, D.C.: National Foreign Trade Council, Inc., May 2002).

NFTC worries that a failure to make bold commitments for the Doha Agenda in response to the twin challenges of globalization and increased regionalism could make the WTO increasingly irrelevant. Industrial tariffs cost the world \$190 billion per year. Hence, NFTC's vision for the Doha Agenda includes progressive elimination of tariffs on industrial goods by 2020. In the agriculture sector, NFTC recommends an agreement that accomplishes the following: 1) the elimination of tariffs by a date certain, 2) substantial sectoral liberalization and successful negotiation of zero-for-zero agreements across commodities and finished food products, 3) the phasing out of all tariff rate quotas beginning no later than January 1, 2006 and ending no later than 2015, and 4) the elimination of non-tariff barriers and trade-distorting export subsidies. Regarding TRIPs, NFTC wants to, "avoid seeing TRIPs Council work program being converted into re-negotiation of basic TRIPs rules or implementation dates." NFTC also recognizes that anti-dumping negotiation must include a discussion of the United States' regime. In helping to resolve the United States and European Union dispute over taxation, NFTC recommends eliminating the Subsidies and Countervailing duty Measure (SCM) Agreement's artificial distinction in the treatment of direct and indirect taxes and to address the issues of "steel over-capacity and subsidies in the negotiations on the SCM agreement." Providing relevant technical assistance to developing countries and eliminating tariffs on products from least developed countries before 2005 are also among NFTC's priorities for the Doha Agenda.

The Trade Partnership, "Imports and America: The Rest of the Story", (Washington, D.C.: National Retail Institute and Council of the Americas, August 1998).

This study measures the positive impact of imports on the U.S. economy. Employment creation and the fostering of U.S. manufacturing competitiveness are the two main benefits of imports. Some of findings of study are as follows: imports improve America's standard of living, imported goods are not perfect substitutes for goods produced in the United States, the presence of imports in the United States does not necessarily result in job losses in the United States, and imports support 10 million American jobs.

Frank Vargo, "The NAM Trade Agenda," (letter sent to the Ways & Means Committee, House of Representative by the National Association of Manufacturers, Washington, D.C., March 12, 2003), available at http://www.nam.org

NAM acknowledges that agricultural trade reform is the most important issue in the Doha Development Agenda. They point out, however, that agricultural exports total a little over \$50 billion a year while manufacturing exports total nearly \$50 billion each month. Total elimination of industrial tariffs, transparency in government procurement, agreement on simpler and less costly customs, and full and timely implementation of TRIPs are some of the areas that concern NAM. Moreover, NAM is strongly supportive of the move towards FTAA and other bilateral agreements.

FOREIGN ORGANIZATIONS AND INDIVIDUALS

Niall Fitzgerald (Unilever), "The Doha Development Agenda: Enlightened EU-US Leadership or Pursuit of Ruthless Self-Interest" (speech delivered at the John Whitehead Lecture, Unilever Speeches, London, U.K, October 17, 2002).

Fitzgerald points out that "enlightened US-EU leaderships is vital to renewing the transatlantic partnership and ensuring that it can play its part in delivering the global outcomes needed by a changed world." Moreover, he believes that the United States sees the WTO as a mechanism to spread globalization while the European Union sees it as a mechanism to "tame" globalization. Particular importance should be given to the elimination of trade barriers in agriculture and textiles.

International Chamber of Commerce, World Business and the Multilateral Trading System (Paris, France: The International Chamber of Commerce, May 2003).

ICC represents world businesses that believe a multilateral trading system built up through the GATT/WTO is one of the central pillars of international cooperation. ICC argues that real progress in Cancun would "reassure business, that governments are committed to further liberalize global trade and investment, send a confidence boosting signal to investors, traders and consumers, and confirm that governments attach prime importance to liberalizing trade multilaterally through the WTO." ICC recommends that the Doha Development Agenda specifically address the concerns of developing countries. ICC urges WTO member countries to reduce export subsidies and other substantial barriers to trade that severely impede and distort trade in agricultural products. Also, market access for non-agricultural products is of prime importance because of the benefits all WTO members would realize through liberalization. ICC strongly encourages "developing and LDC's to eliminate tariff barriers, provided that capacity building and sequencing of tariff cuts are appropriate to individual situations." In the services sector, ICC supports the reduction of barriers in financial, maritime transport, and express delivery services. ICC supports a dispute settlement process that ensures that when "formal adjudications become unavoidable, WTO decisions are implemented fully and expeditiously, thus minimizing retaliation."

Pascal Lamy (EU Commissioner for Trade), "The FAQ's About Cancun," Wall Street Journal, July 17, 2003.

According to Lamy, the meeting in Cancun is not the end of the process; rather, it marks the crucial mid-point for future talks. Since development is the key issue of the Round, integration of developing countries into the global trading system is necessary for a successful agreement. 145 out of 146 countries are ready to sign the agreement to enable access to medicines for poor countries. The United States is the only country holding back. Lamy also points out that in agriculture, the European Union has already proposed to cut trade distorting domestic support by more than half, and CAP reforms that took place in June give the European Union more flexibility in removing trade distorting policies. He emphasizes the importance of equivalent concessions from the United States and the Cairns Group. The purpose of new rules is to decrease the red tape burden by encouraging standardization and transparency, and to facilitate trade by cutting red tape at the borders. The European Union encourages bilateral talks as long as they foster regional integration and "South-South" trade. Lamy highlighted that the United States and the European Union were the two main players of the system and the EU-U.S. agreement is necessary but not sufficient for a successful round.

Oxfam International, *Time to Make Trade Fair in 2003*, (January 2003), available at http://www.oxfam.org/eng/pdfs/MakeTradeFair-Englisih-Final.pdf.

Oxfam believes that trade, combined with other social and economic development strategies, can be made to work for the benefit of both rich and poor countries, and should be focused on achieving the 2015 poverty reduction and human rights objectives. Oxfam has prioritized three issues for the Fifth Ministerial Conference, to be held in Cancun this year: "ending dumping by rich countries, stopping the proposed extension of the WTO liberalizing mandate into investment, competition and government procurement, and reforming the TRIPs agreement."

Michael Rogowski (Federation of German Industries), "Business Must Speak Out On Farm Subsidies," Financial Times, June 12, 2003 p. 13.

Rogowski urges European business leaders to encourage the European Union to reform the Common Agricultural Policy. "The EU must bear in mind that a successful trade round does not come free of charge." Another key commitment should be to counter claims that service-related negotiations would put education and healthcare at risk in developing countries. To counter such claims, more information and transparency is required. Rogowski also urges the United States to modify its anti-dumping rules and move forward towards freer trade. "A failure of the Cancun meeting would be a severe blow to the world economy."

Troy Podbury, Ivan Roberts, David Vanzetti, and Brian S. Fisher, *Increasing Benefits from WTO Agricultural Trade Liberalization* (Sydney, Australia: Australian Bureau of Agricultural and Resource Economics, January 2000).

The authors believe a trade round with wider coverage provides greater scope for tradeoffs between sectors than narrow, single sector negotiations. Broad-based multilateral trade negotiations offer potential benefits for developing countries, particularly in the textiles and clothing industries and the agricultural sector. The scope for agricultural liberalization could be increased through comprehensive negotiations. A simulation carried out by the authors shows that 50 percent liberalization in all sectors could result in global gains of \$96.0 billion, compared to \$47.0 billion for agricultural sector alone.

Peter D. Sutherland (Chairman of BP), "World Trade Vs. World War," The Globalist, May 2, 2003.

Sutherland points out that the World Trade organization (WTO) is not primarily a development institution or a redistributive mechanism artificially to rebalance the economic conditions of its members.

Rather, it provides the means to achieve more open markets and to continue to keep them open and competitive. Sutherland strongly believes that "unilateralism, bilateralism, regionalism and most of the other "isms" may all have their places, but they offer no durable, adequate or wise alternative to ambitious global decision-making. Multilateralism is the only approach that offers that."

Amadou Toumani Toure and Blaise Compaore (Presidents of Mali and Burkina Faso), "Your Farm Subsidies Are Strangling Us", The New York Times, July 11, 2003.

The presidents of Mali and Burkina Faso express their eagerness to participate in the multilateral trading system. They also emphasize the importance of the cotton sector in their countries and how it is threatened by agricultural subsidies granted by rich countries to their cotton producers. Benin, Mali, Burkina Faso, and Chad recently submitted a WTO proposal on behalf of West and Central African countries concerning the complete elimination of cotton subsidies. They stressed that they were not asking for special treatment but rather a "level playing field for their unsubsidized cotton." Moreover, they suggested that poor countries should be compensated for the damage incurred on the transition period to full elimination of subsidies.

TransAtlantic Business Dialogue, 2002 TABD Mid Year Report (Brussels, Belgium: June 2002).

TABD urges all WTO members to meet the deadline proposed in the Doha Declaration. In the services sector, TABD recommends that outstanding issues from GATS, such as "the completion of an assessment of trade in services, government procurement, and the removal of trade barriers in e-commerce," be resolved. TABD characterizes agricultural liberalization as essential for creating export opportunities for developing countries. TABD is concerned that the United States and the European Union are engaged in mutually reinforcing farm supports that threaten global trade. Reduction of tariffs and non-tariff barriers for industrial goods is also supported by the TABD.

United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, World investment Report 2003: FDI Policies for Development: National and International Perspectives (forthcoming September 2003).

More countries are engaging in bilateral investment treaties (BITs) and double taxation treaties (DTTs). The developed world accounts for two-thirds of the world's FDI stock, in both ownership and allocation. In developing countries, inward FDI stock came to nearly one-third of GDP in 2001, up from a mere 13 percent in 1980. Looking at the importance of FDI in the world economy, the number of international investment agreement (IIAs) has increased tremendously in the past decade, especially at the bilateral level and regional levels. At the bilateral level, BITs are primary instruments to protect investors and DTTs are primary instruments to address the allocation of taxable income.

United Nations Development Programme, Human Development Report 2003 (New York: 2003).

UNDP believes, "There is enormous scope for rich countries to expand market access and promote imports from poor countries by reducing tariffs and subsidies." Rich countries could use trade policy to support human development by implementing provisions friendly to public health under the TRIPs agreement, exempt basic social services from the progressive liberalization principle, and address the concerns of developing countries in the areas of the environment, investment, and the movement of labor.

World Economic Forum, "The Doha Development Agenda: The Road to Cancun," (statement by the Task Force of the International Business Council).

The International Business Council believes it is time to speak directly to governments and ask them to fulfill the commitments made in Doha in November 2001. "The difference between success and failure can be measured in economic terms—up to \$400 billion on global GDP—with disproportionate impact on the

developing world. But breakdown of the multilateral system of trade liberalization could also result in the breakdown of trust between developed and developing nations." The International Business Council advises business leaders to insist that their governments avoid further delays in the negotiation process, make a commitment to increasing market access, reduce government financed export competition, reduce trade distorting subsidies in agriculture and non-tariff barriers, liberalize the vast majority of service industries, and work to ensure that issues surrounding TRIPS do not become a barrier to progress on other issues in the Doha Round.

Ernesto Zedillo, "Will the Doha Round Implode in 2003?" Forbes Magazine, January 24, 2003, available at http://yaleglobal.yale.edu/display.article?id=790.

The present round of trade negotiations suffered major setbacks in 2002. The U.S.' imposition of steel tariffs and enactment of the farm bill combined with slow progress in the Doha Round made for a discouraging year in trade policy. Failure to meet the deadline for an agreement on access to essential medicines has made other issues in the Doha Development Agenda difficult to tackle. Discussions on special and differential treatment (S&D) provisions also failed, further handicapping broader trade negotiations. There has been extremely slow progress on agricultural sector negotiations, which most members of the WTO consider a crucial issue for the Doha Round. The WTO meeting scheduled for September in Cancun must address not only the issues above, but also more complex issues, such as the ground rules for negotiating multilateral agreements on investment and antitrust policies. "Firmer and clearer commitments to free trade by all WTO members and more enlightened leadership from the U.S. and the EU are the essential ingredients for avoiding the collapse of the Doha round."

U.S GOVERNMENT STATEMENTS

SPEECHES BY PRESIDENT GEORGE W. BUSH

President Bush, (speech delivered in a commencement address to the United States Coast Guard Academy, New London, Connecticut, May 21, 2003).

"We must also give farmers in Africa, Latin America, and Asia and elsewhere a fair chance to compete in world markets. When wealthy nations subsidize their agricultural exports, it prevents poor countries from developing their own agricultural sectors. So I propose that all developed nations, including our partners in Europe, immediately eliminate subsidies on agricultural exports to developing countries so that they can produce more food to export and more food to feed their own people."

President Bush, (Remarks by the President at Signing of the Trade Act 2002, The East Room, August, 2002).

"Trade is good for the American people. And I'm going to use the trade promotion authority to bring these benefits to the American people. Free trade is also a proven strategy for building global prosperity and adding to the momentum of political freedom. Trade is an engine of economic growth. It uses the power of markets to meet the needs of the poor. In our lifetime, trade has helped lift millions of people, and whole nations, and entire regions, out of poverty and put them on the path to prosperity. History shows that as nations become more prosperous, their citizens will demand, and can afford, a cleaner environment. And greater freedom for commerce across the borders eventually leads to greater freedom for citizens within the borders."

SPEECHES BY PRESIDENT WILLIAM CLINTON

President Clinton, (Farewell Address, January 18, 2001).

"The global economy is giving more of our own people and billions around the world the chance to work and live and raise their families with dignity. But the forces of integration that have created these good opportunities also make us more subject to global forces of destruction, to terrorism, organized crime and narcotrafficking, the spread of deadly weapons and disease, the degradation of the global environment. The expansion of trade hasn't fully closed the gap between those of us who live on the cutting edge of the global economy and the billions around the world who live on the knife's edge of survival. This global gap requires more than compassion; it requires action. Global poverty is a powder keg that could be ignited by our indifference."

ARTICLES AND SPEECHES BY ROBERT ZOELLICK

Robert B. Zoellick, "Countering Terror With Trade," Washington Post, September 20, 2001, p. A35.

According to Zoellick, following the attacks on September 11, the United States must send "an unmistakable signal to the world that the United States is committed to global leadership of openness and understands that the staying power of the new coalition depends on economic growth and hope."

Robert B. Zoellick, "Our Credo: Free Trade and Competition," The Wall Street Journal, July 10, 2003.

It is important for the United States as well as the European Union to push forward the Doha Development Agenda. That is why the United States has proposed the elimination of all tariffs on manufactured goods and by 2015 and the elimination of export subsidies in agriculture. Following the European Union's reform of the Common Agricultural Policy, leadership from Japan would benefit the international trading system. If other countries choose protectionism over free trade then the United States should not let one nation block progress. The U.S strategy is based on competition and that is why the United States has been pressing forward with a portfolio of free trade agreements. "We will do our best at Cancun to keep the Doha negotiations on track. But if others falter, the Bush administration will keep negotiating for free trade."

Robert B. Zoellick, "Globalization, Trade, and Economic Security," (speech delivered at the National Press Club, Washington, D.C., October 1, 2002).

Zoellick explains America's ten-point trade agenda for "harnessing the power of openness to grow America's economy, safeguard security, and promote development and democracy." Zoellick points out that President Bush understands the need for U.S. leadership in trade, and plans to use that leadership to expand economic freedom at home and abroad.

Robert B. Zoellick, "The WTO and New Global Trade Negotiations: What's at Stake," (speech delivered at the Council on Foreign Relations, Washington, D.C., October 30, 2001).

Since 2001, the United States has encouraged the development of a coalition to launch a new global trade negotiation in the WTO. The United States started by building a close partnership with the European Union, and both these countries have also reached out to an informal network of countries that, despite differing interests and concerns, are drawn together by the shared objective of promoting further trade liberalization. "Together we have concluded that a key to a successful launch at the Doha Ministerial is an agreed agenda that will accommodate the essential interests of the various members and will also gain public support." Zoellick

points out that if the WTO falters, the United States will continue to pursue trade liberalization using regional and country-by-country alternatives.

EDITORIAL COMMENT

NEW YORK TIMES

"Harvesting Poverty" http://www.nytimes.com/ref/opinion/harvesting-poverty.html.

The New York Times editorial page has recently focused on the damaging effects that American, European and Japanese agricultural subsidies and trade barriers have on farmers in developing nations. As summarized by the New York Times, the editorials published to date are:

PHILIPPINES

The Rigged Trade Game (July 20, 2003)

Poor countries trying to enter world markets are deterred by the richest nations' policies favoring their own farmers.

VIETNAM

The Great Catfish War (July 22, 2003)

The prospects for Vietnamese catfish farmers show how poorer nations are affected by trade regulations in the developing countries.

BURKINA FASO

The Long Reach of King Cotton (August 5, 2003)

Public subsidies for American cotton have led to a large decline in world prices, perpetuating poverty among Burkina Faso's two million cotton farmers.

FRANCE

Napoleon's Bittersweet Legacy (August 11, 2003)

The European Union's protectionist policy on sugar comes at the expense of farmers in the developing world who are being denied the benefits of globalization.

Inching Toward Trade Fairness (August 15, 2003)

The U.S. is encouraged to play the pivotal role of mediator at the upcoming W.T.O. meeting Cancun, rather than digging in its heels at Europe's side.

FINANCIAL TIMES

The Financial Times editorial page has started a series of editorial comments on trade. To date, two editorials have appeared:

The Challenge for Trade in Cancun (August 14, 2003)

The FT calls on all countries to open their markets and realize the benefits of trade. The WTO negotiations have seen little progress. The hardest challenge for the negotiations will be to overcome opposition at home; to do so, politicians will need to make a more forceful case of the benefits of trade.

The Mess in the WTO Farmyard (August 18, 2003)

Although the US-EU proposal on agriculture is incomplete, the two parties deserve credit for trying. The world agriculture market is riddled with barriers and distortions. Liberalization would benefit developing nations, but taxpayers and consumers in developed nations would benefit even more.

APPENDIX 2: THE DOHA DECLARATION'S WORK PROGRAM¹

Twenty-one subjects are listed in the Doha Declaration. Most involve negotiations; other work includes actions under implementation, analysis, and monitoring, although some of these also require negotiations.

- Implementation-related issues and concerns
- Agriculture
- Services
- Market access for non-agricultural products
- Trade-related aspects of intellectual property rights (TRIPS)
- Relationship between trade and investment
- Interaction between trade and competition policy
- Transparency in government procurement
- Trade facilitation
- WTO rules: anti-dumping
- WTO rules: subsidies
- WTO rules: regional trade agreements
- Dispute Settlement Understanding
- Trade and environment
- Electronic commerce
- Small economies
- Trade, debt and finance
- Trade and transfer of technology
- Technical cooperation and capacity building
- Least-developed countries
- Special and differential treatment

¹ http://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dda_e/dda_e.htm

OBJECTIVES OF THE COMMITTEE FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

For 60 years, the Committee for Economic Development has been a respected influence on the formation of business and public policy. CED is devoted to these two objectives:

To develop, through objective research and informed discussion, findings and recommendations for private and public policy that will contribute to preserving and strengthening our free society, achieving steady economic growth at high employment and reasonably stable prices, increasing productivity and living standards, providing greater and more equal opportunity for every citizen, and improving the quality of life for all.

To bring about increasing understanding by present and future leaders in business, government, and education, and among concerned citizens, of the importance of these objectives and the ways in which they can be achieved.

CED's work is supported by private voluntary

contributions from business and industry, foundations, and individuals. It is independent, nonprofit, nonpartisan, and nonpolitical.

Through this business-academic partnership, CED endeavors to develop policy statements and other research materials that commend themselves as guides to public and business policy; that can be used as texts in college economics and political science courses and in management training courses; that will be considered and discussed by newspaper and magazine editors, columnists, and commentators; and that are distributed abroad to promote better understanding of the American economic system.

CED believes that by enabling business leaders to demonstrate constructively their concern for the general welfare, it is helping business to earn and maintain the national and community respect essential to the successful functioning of the free enterprise capitalist system

CED BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Chairman

ROY J. BOSTOCK, Chairman Emeritus Bcom 3 Group, Inc.

Vice Chairmen

GEORGE H. CONRADES, Vice Chairman Akamai Technologies, Inc.

JAMES A. JOHNSON, Vice Chairman Perseus, LLC

ARTHUR F. RYAN, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

The Prudential Insurance Company of America

FREDERICK W. TELLING, Vice President, Corporate Strategic Planning and Policy Division

Pfizer Inc.

REX D. ADAMS, Professor of Business Administration The Fuqua School of Business Duke University

PAUL A. ALLAIRE, Retired Chairman Xerox Corporation

COUNTESS MARIA BEATRICE ARCO Partner

American Asset Corporation

IAN ARNOF, Retired Chairman Bank One, Louisiana, N.A.

MERRILL J. BATEMAN, President Brigham Young University

JAMES S. BEARD, President Caterpillar Financial Services Corp.

HENRY P. BECTON, JR., President and General Manager WGBH Educational Foundation

THOMAS D. BELL, JR., President and

Chief Executive Officer
Cousins Properties

ALAN BELZER, Retired President and Chief Operating Officer AlliedSignal Inc.

PETER A. BENOLIEL, Chairman, Executive Committee Quaker Chemical Corporation

MELVYN E. BERGSTEIN, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Diamond Cluster International, Inc.

DEREK BOK, President Emeritus Harvard University National Chair, Common Cause LEE C. BOLINGER, President Columbia University

JACK O. BOVENDER, JR., Chairman and Chief Executive Officer HCA Inc.

JOHN BRADEMAS, President Emeritus New York University

JOSEPH BRANDON, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer General RE Corporation

WILLIAM E. BROCK, Chairman Bridges Learning Systems, Inc.

THOMAS J. BUCKHOLTZ, Executive Vice President

Beyond Insight Corporation

MICHAEL BUNGEY, Chief Executive Officer

Cordiant Communications Group

TONY BUZZELLI, Deputy Managing Partner

Deloitte & Touche LLP

* FLETCHER L. BYROM, President and Chief Executive Officer MICASU Corporation

DONALD R. CALDWELL, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Cross Atlantic Capital Partners

DARALD W. CALLAHAN, Executive Vice President

ChevronTexaco Corporation

DAVID A. CAPUTO, President Pace University

FRANK C. CARLUCCI, Chairman Emeritus The Carlyle Group

JOHN B. CAVE, Principal Avenir Group, Inc.

RAYMOND G. CHAMBERS, Chairman of the Board

Amelior Foundation

ROBERT CHESS, Chairman Nektar Therapeutics

MICHAEL CHESSER, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer United Water

CAROLYN CHIN, Chairman Commtouch/C3 Partners

* JOHN L. CLENDENIN, Retired Chairman BellSouth Corporation

FERDINAND COLLOREDO-MANSFELD, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Cabot Properties, Inc. JAMES P. CORCORAN, Consultant

DAVID M. COTE, President and Chief Executive Officer

Honeywell International Inc.

STEPHEN A. CRANE, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Stirling Cooke Brown Holdings Limited

W. BOWMAN CUTTER, Managing Director Warburg Pincus

PAUL DANOS, Dean The Amos Tuck School of Business Dartmouth College

RONALD R. DAVENPORT, Chairman of the Board

Sheridan Broadcasting Corporation

JOHN T. DEE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Volume Services America

JOHN J. DEGIOIA, President Georgetown University

ROBERT M. DEVLIN, Former Chairman nd Chief Executive Officer American General Corporation

JOHN DIEBOLD, Chairman John Diebold Incorporated

SAM DIPIAZZA, Global Chief Executive PricewaterhouseCoopers

LINDA M. DISTLERATH, Vice President, Global Health Policy Merck & Co., Inc.

IRWIN DORROS, President Dorros Associates

* FRANK P. DOYLE, Retired Executive Vice President

General Electric Company

PHILIP DUKE, Executive Vice President, Retired

Lockheed Martin Corporation

FRANK DUNN, President and Chief Executive Officer Nortel Networks

T. J. DERMOT DUNPHY, Chairman Kildare Enterprises, LLC

CHRISTOPHER D. EARL, Managing Director

Perseus Capital, LLC

W. D. EBERLE, Chairman Manchester Associates, Ltd.

ROBERT A. ESSNER, President and Chief Executive Officer Wyeth DIANA FARRELL, Director McKinsey Global Institute

G. STEVEN FARRIS, President, Chief Executive Officer and Chief Operating Officer

Apache Corporation

KATHLEEN FELDSTEIN, President Economics Studies, Inc.

E. JAMES FERLAND, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Public Service Enterprise Group Inc.

* EDMUND B. FITZGERALD, Managing Director

Woodmont Associates

HARRY L. FREEMAN, Chair The Mark Twain Institute

MITCHELL S. FROMSTEIN, Chairman Emeritus

Manpower Inc.

PAMELA B. GANN, President Claremont McKenna College

JOSEPH GANTZ, Partner GG Capital, LLC

E. GORDON GEE, Chancellor Vanderbilt University

THOMAS P. GERRITY, Dean Emeritus The Wharton School University of Pennsylvania

FREDERICK W. GLUCK, Of Counsel McKinsey & Company, Inc.

CAROL R. GOLDBERG, President The AvCar Group, Ltd.

ALFRED G. GOLDSTEIN, President and Chief Executive Officer AG Associates

JOSEPH T. GORMAN, Retired Chairman TRW Inc.

RICHARD A. GRASSO, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer New York Stock Exchange, Inc.

EARL G. GRAVES, SR., Publisher and Chief Executive Officer Black Enterprise Magazine

WILLIAM H. GRAY, III, President and Chief Executive Officer

The College Fund

GERALD GREENWALD, Chairman Greenbriar Equity

BARBARA B. GROGAN, President Western Industrial Contractors

PATRICK W. GROSS, Chairman, The Lovell Group Founder and Senior Advisor, AMS JEROME H. GROSSMAN, M.D., Senior Fellow

John F. Kennedy School of Government Harvard University

RONALD GRZYWINSKI, Chairman Shorebank Corporation

JUDITH H. HAMILTON, Former President and Chief Executive Officer Classroom Connect

WILLIAM A. HASELTINE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Human Genome Sciences, Inc.

WILLIAM HENDERSON, Former Postmaster General

RICHARD H. HERSH, President Trinity College

JOSEPH D. HICKS, Retired President and Chief Executive Officer Siecor Corporation

HEATHER HIGGINS, President Randolph Foundation

RODERICK M. HILLS, Chairman Hills Enterprises, Ltd.

HAYNE HIPP, President and Chief Executive Officer The Liberty Corporation

DEBORAH C. HOPKINS, Chief Corporate Strategy Officer Citigroup, Inc.

PAUL M. HORN, Senior Vice President, Research IBM Corporation

MATINA S. HORNER, Retired Executive Vice President TIAA-CREF

PHILIP K. HOWARD, Vice Chairman Covington & Burling

ROBERT J. HURST, Vice Chairman The Goldman Sachs Group, Inc.

SHIRLEY ANN JACKSON, President Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute

WILLIAM C. JENNINGS, Chairman US Interactive, Inc.

JEFFREY A. JOERRES, President and Chief Executive Officer Manpower Inc.

L. OAKLEY JOHNSON, Senior Vice President, Corporate Affairs American International Group

ROBERT M. JOHNSON, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Bowne & Co., Inc.

VAN E. JOLISSAINT, Corporate Economist, Retired DaimlerChrysler Corporation H.V. JONES, Managing Director Korn/Ferry International

PRES KABACOFF, President and Co-Chairman

Historic Restoration, Inc.

EDWARD A. KANGAS, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Retired Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

JOSEPH E. KASPUTYS, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Global Insight, Inc.

WILLIAM E. KIRWAN, Chancellor University System of Maryland

THOMAS J. KLUTZNICK, President Thomas J. Klutznick Company

CHARLES F. KNIGHT, Chairman Emerson Electric Co.

CHARLES E.M. KOLB, President Committee for Economic Development

C. JOSEPH LABONTE, Chairman The Vantage Group

BENJAMIN LADNER, President American University

KURT M. LANDGRAF, President and Chief Executive Officer Educational Testing Service

ROBERT W. LANE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Deere & Company

W. MARK LANIER, Partner The Lanier Law Firm, P.C.

CHARLES R. LEE, Chairman Verizon Communications

WILLIAM W. LEWIS, Director Emeritus McKinsey Global Institute McKinsey & Company, Inc.

RA A. LIPMAN, Chairman of the Board and President Guardsmark, Inc.

BRUCE K. MACLAURY, President Emeritus

The Brookings Institution

COLETTE MAHONEY, President Emeritus Marymount Manhattan College

EDWARD A. MALLOY, President University of Notre Dame

ELLEN R. MARRAM, Partner North Castle Partners

ALLAN MCARTOR, Chairman Airbus of North America, Inc.

ALONZO L. MCDONALD, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Avenir Group, Inc. EUGENE R. MCGRATH, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Consolidated Edison Company of New York, Inc.

DAVID E. MCKINNEY, President The Metropolitan Museum of Art

DEBORAH HICKS MIDANEK, Principal Glass & Associates, Inc.

HARVEY R. MILLER, Managing Director Greenhill & Co., LLC

ALFRED T. MOCKETT, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

American Management Systems, Inc.

NICHOLAS G. MOORE, Senior Advisor Bechtel Corporation

DIANA S. NATALICIO, President The University of Texas at El Paso

MARILYN CARLSON NELSON, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Carlson Companies, Inc.

MATTHEW NIMETZ, Partner General Atlantic Partners

THOMAS H. O'BRIEN, Chairman of the Executive Committee PNC Financial Services Group, Inc.

DEAN R. O'HARE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Retired Chubb Corporation

RONALD L. OLSON, Partner Munger, Tolles & Olson

ROBERT J. O'TOOLE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer A.O. Smith Corporation

STEFFEN E. PALKO, Vice Chairman and President

XTO Energy, Inc.

SANDRA PANEM, Partner Cross Atlantic Partners, Inc.

JERRY PARROTT, Vice President, Corporate Communications Human Genome Sciences, Inc.

CAROL J. PARRY, President Corporate Social Responsibility Associates

VICTOR A. PELSON, Senior Advisor UBS Warburg LLC

DONALD K. PETERSON, President and Chief Executive Officer Avaya Inc.

PETER G. PETERSON, Chairman The Blackstone Group

TODD E. PETZEL, President Azimuth Alternative Asset Management LLP

RAYMOND PLANK, Chairman Apache Corporation

ARNOLD B. POLLARD, President and Chief Executive Officer The Chief Executive Group

HUGH B. PRICE, President National Urban League

GEORGE A. RANNEY, JR., President and Chief Executive Officer Chicago Metropolis 2020

NED REGAN, President Baruch College

JAMES Q. RIORDAN, Chairman Ouentin Partners Co.

E. B. ROBINSON, JR., Chairman Emeritus Deposit Guaranty Corporation

JAMES D. ROBINSON, III, General Partner and Founder

RRE Ventures

ROY ROMER

Former Governor of Colorado Superintendent, Los Angeles Unified School District

DANIEL ROSE, Chairman Rose Associates, Inc.

HOWARD M. ROSENKRANTZ, Chief Executive Officer Grey Flannel Auctions

LANDON H. ROWLAND, Chairman Janus Capital Group Inc.

NEIL L. RUDENSTINE, Chair, ArtStor Advisory Board The Andrew Mellon Foundation

GEORGE RUPP, President International Rescue Committee

EDWARD B. RUST, JR., Chairman and Chief Executive Officer State Farm Insurance Companies

MARGUERITE W. SALLEE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Brown Schools

STEPHEN W. SANGER, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer General Mills, Inc.

BERTRAM L. SCOTT, President TIAA-CREF Life Insurance Company

MICHAEL M. SEARS, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer The Boeing Company

JOHN E. SEXTON, President New York University

DONNA SHALALA, President University of Miami

JUDITH SHAPIRO, President Barnard College

WALTER H. SHORENSTEIN, Chairman of the Board The Shorenstein Company * GEORGE P. SHULTZ, Distinguished Fellow The Hoover Institution Stanford University

JOHN C. SICILIANO, Director, Global Institutional Services Dimensional Fund Advisors

RUTH J. SIMMONS, President Brown University

FREDERICK W. SMITH, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Federal Express Corporation

JOHN F. SMITH, JR., Chairman General Motors Corporation

DAVID A. SPINA, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer State Street Corporation

ALAN G. SPOON, Managing General Partner

Polaris Ventures

STEPHEN STAMAS, Chairman The American Assembly

PAULA STERN, President The Stern Group, Inc.

DONALD M. STEWART, President and Chief Executive Officer The Chicago Community Trust

ROGER W. STONE, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Box USA Group, Inc.

MATTHEW J. STOVER, President LKM Ventures

LAWRENCE SUMMERS, President Harvard University

RICHARD J. SWIFT, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Foster Wheeler Corporation

RICHARD F. SYRON, President and Chief Executive Officer Thermo Electron Corporation

HENRY TANG, Chairman Committee of 100

JAMES A. THOMSON, President and Chief Executive Officer RAND

THOMAS J. TIERNEY, Founder The Bridgespan Group

STOKLEY P. TOWLES, Partner Brown Brothers Harriman & Co.

STEPHEN JOEL TRACHTENBERG, President The George Washington University

TALLMAN TRASK, III, Executive Vice

President Duke University

JAMES L. VINCENT, Chairman, Retired Biogen, Inc.

FRANK VOGL, President Vogl Communications

DONALD C. WAITE, III, Director McKinsey & Company, Inc.

HERMINE WARREN, President Hermine Warren Associates, Inc.

ARNOLD R. WEBER, President Emeritus Northwestern University

JOSH S. WESTON, Honorary Chairman Automatic Data Processing, Inc.

CLIFTON R. WHARTON, JR., Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer TIAA-CREF

DOLORES D. WHARTON, Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer The Fund for Corporate Initiatives, Inc. RICHARD WHEELER, Chief Executive Officer

InContext Data Systems, Inc.

MICHAEL W. WICKHAM, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Roadway Express, Inc.

HAROLD M. WILLIAMS, President Emeritus

The J. Paul Getty Trust

L. R. WILSON, Chairman Nortel Networks Corporation

LINDA SMITH WILSON, President Emerita Radcliffe College

MARGARET S. WILSON, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Scarbroughs JACOB J. WORENKLEIN, Managing Director Societe Generale

KURT E. YEAGER, President and Chief Executive Officer Electric Power Research Institute

RONALD L. ZARELLA, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Bausch & Lomb, Inc.

MARTIN B. ZIMMERMAN, Vice President, Corporate Affairs Ford Motor Company

EDWARD ZORE, President and Chief Executive Officer The Northwestern Mutual Life Insurance Co.

CED HONORARY TRUSTEES

RAY C. ADAM, Retired Chairman NL Industries

ROBERT O. ANDERSON, Retired Chairman

Hondo Oil & Gas Company

ROY L. ASH

Los Angeles, California

SANFORD S. ATWOOD, President Emeritus

Emory University

ROBERT H. B. BALDWIN, Retired Chairman

Morgan Stanley Group Inc.

GEORGE F. BENNETT, Chairman Emeritus State Street Investment Trust

HAROLD H. BENNETT Salt Lake City, Utah

JACK F. BENNETT, Retired Senior Vice President

Exxon Corporation

HOWARD W. BLAUVELT Keswick, Virginia

MARVIN BOWER Delray Beach, Florida

ALAN S. BOYD Lady Lake, Florida

ANDREW F. BRIMMER, President Brimmer & Company, Inc.

PHILIP CALDWELL, Retired Chairman Ford Motor Company

HUGH M. CHAPMAN, Retired Chairman NationsBank South

E. H. CLARK, JR., Chairman and Chief Executive Officer The Friendship Group

A.W. CLAUSEN, Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer BankAmerica Corporation

DOUGLAS D. DANFORTH Executive Associates

JOHN H. DANIELS, Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Archer-Daniels Midland Co.

RALPH P. DAVIDSON Washington, D.C.

ALFRED C. DECRANE, JR., Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Texaco, Inc.

ROBERT R. DOCKSON, Chairman Emeritus CalFed Inc

LYLE EVERINGHAM, Retired Chairman The Kroger Co.

THOMAS J. EYERMAN, Retired Partner Skidmore, Owings & Merrill

DON C. FRISBEE, Chairman Emeritus PacifiCorp

RICHARD L. GELB, Chairman Emeritus Bristol-Myers Squibb Company

W. H. KROME GEORGE, Retired Chairman ALCOA

WALTER B. GERKEN, Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Pacific Life Insurance Company

LINCOLN GORDON, Guest Scholar The Brookings Institution

JOHN D. GRAY, Chairman Emeritus Hartmarx Corporation

RICHARD W. HANSELMAN, Chairman Health Net Inc.

ROBERT S. HATFIELD, Retired Chairman The Continental Group, Inc.

ARTHUR HAUSPURG, Member, Board of Trustees

Consolidated Edison Company of New York, Inc.

PHILIP M. HAWLEY, Retired Chairman of the Board

Carter Hawley Hale Stores, Inc.

ROBERT C. HOLLAND, Senior Fellow The Wharton School University of Pennsylvania

LEON C. HOLT, JR., Retired Vice Chairman

Air Products and Chemicals, Inc.

SOL HURWITZ, Retired President Committee for Economic Development

GEORGE F. JAMES Ponte Vedra Beach, Florida

DAVID KEARNS, Chairman Emeritus New American Schools

GEORGE M. KELLER, Retired Chairman of the Board

Chevron Corporation

FRANKLIN A. LINDSAY, Retired Chairman Itek Corporation

ROBERT W. LUNDEEN, Retired Chairman The Dow Chemical Company

RICHARD B. MADDEN, Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Potlatch Corporation

AUGUSTINE R. MARUSI Lake Wales, Florida WILLIAM F. MAY, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Statue of Liberty-Ellis Island Foundation, Inc.

OSCAR G. MAYER, Retired Chairman Oscar Mayer & Co.

GEORGE C. MCGHEE, Former U.S. Ambassador and Under Secretary of State

JOHN F. MCGILLICUDDY, Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Chemical Banking Corporation

JAMES W. MCKEE, JR., Retired Chairman CPC International, Inc.

CHAMPNEY A. MCNAIR, Retired Vice Chairman

Trust Company of Georgia

J. W. MCSWINEY, Retired Chairman of the Board

The Mead Corporation

ROBERT E. MERCER, Retired Chairman The Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co.

RUBEN F. METTLER, Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer TRW Inc.

LEE L. MORGAN, Former Chairman of the Board Caterpillar, Inc.

ROBERT R. NATHAN, Chairman Nathan Associates, Inc.

J. WILSON NEWMAN, Retired Chairman Dun & Bradstreet Corporation

JAMES J. O'CONNOR, Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Unicom Corporation

LEIF H. OLSEN, President LHO GROUP

NORMA PACE, President Paper Analytics Associates

CHARLES W. PARRY, Retired Chairman ALCOA

WILLIAM R. PEARCE, Director American Express Mutual Funds

JOHN H. PERKINS, Former President Continental Illinois National Bank and Trust Company

RUDOLPH A. PETERSON, President and Chief Executive Officer Emeritus BankAmerica Corporation

DEAN P. PHYPERS New Canaan, Connecticut

EDMUND T. PRATT, JR., Retired Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Pfizer Inc. ROBERT M. PRICE, Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Control Data Corporation

JAMES J. RENIER Renier & Associates

IAN M. ROLLAND, Former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer Lincoln National Corporation

AXEL G. ROSIN, Retired Chairman Book-of-the-Month Club, Inc.

WILLIAM M. ROTH Princeton, New Jersey

WILLIAM RUDER William Ruder Incorporated

RALPH S. SAUL, Former Chairman of the Board CIGNA Companies GEORGE A. SCHAEFER, Retired Chairman of the Board

Caterpillar, Inc.

ROBERT G. SCHWARTZ New York, New York

MARK SHEPHERD, JR., Retired Chairman Texas Instruments, Inc.

ROCCO C. SICILIANO Beverly Hills, California

ELMER B. STAATS, Former Controller General of the United States

FRANK STANTON, Former President CBS, Inc.

EDGAR B. STERN, JR., Chairman of the Board Royal Street Corporation ALEXANDER L. STOTT Fairfield, Connecticut

WAYNE E. THOMPSON, Past Chairman Merritt Peralta Medical Center

THOMAS A. VANDERSLICE TAV Associates

SIDNEY J. WEINBERG, JR., Senior Director

The Goldman Sachs Group, Inc.

ROBERT C. WINTERS, Chairman Emeritus Prudential Insurance Company of America

RICHARD D. WOOD, Director Eli Lilly and Company

CHARLES J. ZWICK Coral Gables, Florida

CED RESEARCH ADVISORY BOARD

RALPH D. CHRISTY

J. Thomas Clark Professor

Department of Agricultural, Resource, and

Managerial Economics

Cornell University

ALAIN C. ENTHOVEN

Marriner S. Eccles Professor of Public and

Private Management Stanford University

Graduate School of Business

BENJAMIN M. FRIEDMAN

William Joseph Maier Professor of Political

Economy

Harvard University

ROBERT W. HAHN

Resident Scholar

American Enterprise Institute

HELEN F. LADD

Professor of Public Policy Studies and

Economics

Sanford Institute of Public Policy

Duke University

ROBERT LITAN

Vice President, Director of Economic

Studies

The Brookings Institution

WILLIAM D. NORDHAUS

Sterling Professor of Economics

Cowles Foundation

Yale University

JOHN PALMER

Professor and Dean Emeritus

Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public

Affairs

Syracuse University

RUDOLPH G. PENNER

Senior Fellow

The Urban Institute

CECILIA E. ROUSE

Professor of Economics and Public Affairs

Woodrow Wilson School Princeton University

HAL VARIAN

Class of 1944 Professor of Information and

Management Systems

Haas School of Business

University of California, Berkeley

JOHN P. WHITE

Lecturer in Public Policy

John F. Kennedy School of Government

Harvard University

CED PROFESSIONAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF

CHARLES E.M. KOLB

President

Research

EVERETT M. EHRLICH

Senior Vice President and

Director of Research

JANET HANSEN

Vice President and Director of Education

Studies

ELLIOT SCHWARTZ

Vice President and Director of Economic

Studies

VAN DOORN OOMS

Senior Fellow

MELISSA GESELL

Research Associate

THERESE SCHARLEMANN

Research Associate

Advisor on International

Economic Policy

ISAIAH FRANK

William L. Clayton Professor of International Economics The Johns Hopkins University Communications/Government Relations

MICHAEL J. PETRO

Vice President and Director of

Business and Government Relations and

Chief of Staff

MORGAN BROMAN

Director of Communications

CHRIS DREIBELBIS

Business and Government Policy

Associate

CHRISTINE RYAN

Program Director

ROBIN SAMERS

Assistant Director of Communications

Development

MARTHA E. HOULE

Vice President for Development and Secretary of the Board of Trustees

ALLISON DECOURCEY

Deputy Director, Corporate Relations

NICHOLE REMMERT

Foundation Relations Manager

RICHARD M. RODERO

Director of Development

Finance and Administration

LAURIE LEE

Chief Financial Officer and Vice President

of Finance and Administration

GLORIA Y. CALHOUN Office Manager

НООЈИ СНОІ

Database Administrator

SHARON A. FOWKES

Executive Assistant to the President

JEFFREY SKINNER

Senior Accountant/Grants Administrator

RACQUEL TUPAZ

Senior Accountant/Financial Reporting

AMANDA TURNER

Office Manager

STATEMENTS ON NATIONAL POLICY ISSUED BY THE COMMITTEE FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

SELECTED RECENT PUBLICATIONS:

Reducing Global Poverty: Engaging the Global Enterprise (2003) Reducing Global Poverty: The Role of Women in Development (2003)

How Economies Grow: The CED Perspective on Raising the Long-Term Standard of Living (2003)

Learning for the Future: Changing the Culture of Math and Science Education to Ensure a Competitive

Workforce (2003)

Exploding Deficits, Declining Growth: The Federal Budget and the Aging of America (2003)

Justice for Hire: Improving Judicial Selection (2002) A Shared Future: Reducing Global Poverty (2002)

A New Vision for Health Care: A Leadership Role for Business (2002) Preschool For All: Investing In a Productive and Just Society (2002)

From Protest to Progress: Addressing Labor and Environmental Conditions Through

Freer Trade (2001)

The Digital Economy: Promoting Competition, Innovation, and Opportunity (2001)

Reforming Immigration: Helping Meet America's Need for a Skilled Workforce (2001)

Measuring What Matters: Using Assessment and Accountability to Improve Student

Learning (2001)

Improving Global Financial Stability (2000)

The Case for Permanent Normal Trade Relations with China (2000)

Welfare Reform and Beyond: Making Work Work (2000)

Breaking the Litigation Habit: Economic Incentives for Legal Reform (2000)

New Opportunities for Older Workers (1999)

Investing in the People's Business: A Business Proposal for Campaign Finance Reform (1999)

The Employer's Role in Linking School and Work (1998)

Employer Roles in Linking School and Work: Lessons from Four Urban

Communities (1998)

America's Basic Research: Prosperity Through Discovery (1998)

Modernizing Government Regulation: The Need For Action (1998)

U.S. Economic Policy Toward The Asia-Pacific Region (1997)

Connecting Inner-City Youth To The World of Work (1997)

Fixing Social Security (1997)

Growth With Opportunity (1997)

American Workers and Economic Change (1996)

Connecting Students to a Changing World: A Technology Strategy for Improving Mathematics and Science Education (1995)

Cut Spending First: Tax Cuts Should Be Deferred to Ensure a Balanced Budget (1995)

Rebuilding Inner-City Communities: A New Approach to the Nation's Urban

Crisis (1995)

Who Will Pay For Your Retirement? The Looming Crisis (1995)

^{*}Statements issued in association with CED counterpart organizations in foreign countries.

CED COUNTERPART ORGANIZATIONS

Close relations exist between the Committee for Economic Development and independent, nonpolitical research organizations in other countries. Such counterpart groups are composed of business executives and scholars and have objectives similar to those of CED, which they pursue by similarly objective methods. CED cooperates with these organizations on research and study projects of common interest to the various countries concerned. This program has resulted in a number of joint policy statements involving such international matters as energy, assistance to developing countries, and the reduction of nontariff barriers to trade.

CE	Circulo de Empresarios Madrid, Spain
CEAL	Consejo Empresario de America Latina Buenos Aires, Argentina
CEDA	Committee for Economic Development of Australia Sydney, Australia
CIRD	China Institute for Reform and Development Hainan, People's Republic of China
EVA	Centre for Finnish Business and Policy Studies Helsinki, Finland
FAE	Forum de Administradores de Empresas Lisbon, Portugal
IDEP	Institut de l'Entreprise Paris, France
IW	Institut der deutschen Wirtschaft Koeln Cologne, Germany
経済同友会	Keizai Doyukai Tokyo, Japan
SMO	Stichting Maatschappij en Onderneming The Netherlands
SNS	Studieförbundet Naringsliv och Samhälle Stockholm, Sweden